

Stanislaus County Child Health Report

Updated 2018

This report was prepared by the Community Assessment, Planning and Evaluation (CAPE) Section of Public Health Division. Updated 2018

Stanislaus County Health Service Agency CAPE Section 820 Scenic Drive Modesto, California. 95350 Phone (209) 558 4539 Fax (209) 846 8881 Email: CAPE@schsa.org

Acknowledgements

Theresa Fournier, MPH Kimberly Lindsey, MPH Olivia Tong, MS Leepao Khang, Ph. D Sharon S. Hutchins, PhD., MPH Julie Falkenstein, PHN, MPA Julie Vaishampaiyan, MD Lori Williams, MSW

Table of Contents

Purpose/Introduction	6
Methods	6
Primary Data	6
Review and Analysis of Secondary Data	6
Statistical Stability	7
Privacy Concerns	7
Findings	8
Community Demographics and Well-Being	8
Population of children and adolescents and age distribution	8
Family and Household Structures	9
Racial and Ethnic Origin1	1
Language1	2
Social Support and Community Cohesion1	4
Community Connectedness 1	4
School Participation	6
Disconnected Youth1	8
Juvenile Arrest Rate1	9
Education	22
Educational Attainment	22
Preschool and Kindergarten Enrollment2	23
Young Children and Parent Book Reading2	25
Third Grade Reading Score	25
Public School Enrollment	27
Dropouts and Truancy	29
High School Graduation	33
California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress (CAASPP) Testing	33
College Eligibility	37
Family Economics	1
Secure Parental Employment	1

Employment Characteristics	
Household Income	
Poverty	
Basic Needs	
Food Insecurity	
Child Care	
Access to Health Care	
Health Insurance Coverage	
Usual Source of Care	
Foregoing Needed Healthcare	
Denti-Cal Coverage	59
Physical Health and Well-Being	61
Prenatal Care and Perinatal Health in Stanislaus	61
Childhood Asthma	
Immunizations	
Injuries	
Nutrition	
Physical Activity	
Child and Youth Deaths	
Child and Youth Safety	
Bullying and Harassment at School	
Child Abuse and Neglect	
Dating and Domestic Violence	
Foster Care	
Gang Involvement	
Mental and Behavioral Health	
Tobacco Use	
Alcohol Use	
Illegal Drug Use	
Mental Health	
Depression-Related Feelings	

Hospitalizations for Mental Health Issues	111
Conclusion	114
References	115

Purpose/Introduction

The Stanislaus County Child Health Report was originally a supplement to the 2013 Stanislaus County Community Health Assessment produced by the Stanislaus County Health Services Agency / Public Health. The purpose of this report is to identify and assess issues and concerns that are specific to younger residents of the county. While children were included in the 2013 Community Health Assessment, this report highlights the particular experiences and needs of residents up to 18 years old and their families to inform programs providing outreach and services for them as well as the community as a whole. In 2018, the report was revised and updated to include the most current data available for each indicator.

Methods

Data for the Stanislaus County Child Health Report was compiled from primary data from the 2013 Stanislaus County Community Health Assessment (CHA), and secondary sources.

Primary Data

The primary CHA survey was administered to adults living in Stanislaus County to understand the health and well-being of county residents. Surveys were available on paper in English and Spanish (and electronically in English), with data collection between April and August of 2013. Overall 2,056 surveys were collected from adults 18 and older. The data was analyzed and weighted for region, gender, and poverty status by the Family Health Outcomes Project (FHOP) at the University of San Francisco. Additional technical details about the CHA methodology and data can be found in the 2013 CHA, available at

http://www.schsa.org/PublicHealth/pdf/dataPublications/communityHealthAssessment/2013-Stanislaus-County-Community-Health-Assessment.pdf .

Review and Analysis of Secondary Data

Secondary data includes information from multiple sources concerning the health and well-being of Stanislaus County residents. The most updated data available from each source was used as was available during updating in 2018.

The following is a selected list of the secondary data sources used:

- American Community Survey (ACS) from the U.S. Census Bureau
- California Child Care Resources and Referral Network
- California Child Welfare Indicators Project
- California Department of Education
- California Department of Public Health

- California Health Interview Survey from the University of California Health Policy Institute
- California Healthy Kids Survey
- California Student Survey
- Feeding America
- KidsData.org
- W. Haywood Burns Institute

Statistical Stability

Given the importance of having data for local decision makers to base their strategic planning, statistically non-significant or unstable results were sometimes reported within this document and have been clearly marked. Caution is urged when interpreting these results.

Privacy Concerns

In order to protect the identity of participants, results for groups of less than 10 individuals, in which some demographic or other potentially identifying piece of information (following federal guidelines established in the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act [HIPAA]) was given, are suppressed in this report (i.e. reported as ≤ 10). Other data was also censored when the real values could be used to calculate a blocked value.

Findings

Community Demographics and Well-Being

Population of children and adolescents and age distribution

The age distribution of a population can help to determine the type and extent of health issues that may impact the community. Knowledge of a populations' age distribution is also a critical component for planning social service provisions and school enrollment needs.

- According to the 2015 American Community Survey (ACS), Stanislaus County has a population of 538,388 residents, with 146,061 below the age of 18.
- 10,918 babies were born in Stanislaus County from July 1, 2015-June 30, 2016.
- The median age of Stanislaus County (34.0) is slightly younger than the rest of California (36.2). (2015 ACS)
- Despite total numbers of children increasing, the percentage of the population made up of children is decreasing, because the number of adults has also increased.
- The proportion of the population made up of children ages 0 to 17 has decreased between 2000 and 2015, from 31.2% to 27.1%. (2000 U.S. Census, 2015 ACS) Figure 1 shows the change in the proportion of children ages 0 to 5 and 6 to 17 in the population between the two time periods.

Figure 1: Children and Adolescent Populations as a Percent of Total Population, Stanislaus County, 2000 and 2015



Family and Household Structures

Family and household composition data can provide valuable information on the overall health needs of a community. In addition to health needs, this composition data also helps to estimate and observe utilization of local services and resources.

Data from the 2012-2016 ACS showed that out of the 170,328 occupied households in Stanislaus County, 71,070 households (41.7%) had children less than 18 years of age.

Householders are not always traditional biological parents of the children in their home. The five-year estimate from 2012-2016 (ACS) showed that 80.5% of children in Stanislaus County are the biological child of their householder (Table 1). Over eight percent of children under 18 were living in the home of their grandparent, and over two percent were in a foster or other unrelated relationship with the householder. For those children living in a grandparent's household, for example, parents may or may not be present.

Child Relationship to Householder				
Total:	145,048			
Own Child:	85.5%			
Biological Child	80.5%			
Adopted Child	1.7%			
Stepchild	3.3%			
Grandchild	8.6%			
Other relatives	3.7%			
Foster child or other unrelated child	2.2%			
Data Source: U.S. Census Bureau, American Community Survey 2012-2016 Table B09018				

Table 1: Relationship to Householder for Children under 18 in Households

Of children living with their parent(s), regardless of householder status (i.e., other relatives may or may not be present),

- 63.0% live with two parents,
- 9.3% are living with father only, and
- 27.8% are living with mother only. (ACS, 2012-2016 Table B23008)

Single-parent households have been rising nationally for decades (Vespa, Lewis & Kreider, 2013). In the United States, the number of single-father-headed households increased drastically between 1960 and 2011, from 297,000 to 2.6 million (Livingston, 2013). Approximately one percent of U.S. households were headed by single fathers in 1960; by 2011, that percentage had grown to eight percent across the U.S., with single fathers accounting for a quarter of all single-parent households. This ratio holds true in Stanislaus County as well.

The percentage of US households with children headed by grandparents has also been growing (Livingston and Parker, 2010). Grandparents often become the primary caregivers for their grandchildren when the parents are unable to do so. According to the 2012-2016 ACS, in Stanislaus County,

- 17,712 grandparents live with their grandchildren (under 18),
 - 4,766 (26.9%) of these grandparents are financially responsible for their grandchildren's basic needs.
 - 1,499 (8.5%) of grandparents that live with their grandchildren are responsible for the children with no parent of the child present.

Data from the 2013 primary CHA survey showed that amongst seniors 60 years of age and older in Stanislaus County (N=343), 3.1% reported having children 0-5 living in the household. Respondents were not asked whether they were the head of household.

The 2013 primary CHA survey asked about the marital and relationship status of participants, all of whom were at least 18 years of age. Table 2 shows the breakdown of relationship status by ages of children in the household. Note that respondents were asked to indicate all relationship categories that apply to them (e.g. divorced individual now living with another partner), so the percentages do not total 100%. Respondents with children in the household were more likely to report being married or in a registered domestic partnership than respondents overall. Well over half (59.1%) of all respondents reported being married or in a registered domestic partnership.

Marital/Relationship	n in	All			
Status	0 to 5	6 to 17	0 to 17	Respondents	
Married or in a registered domestic partnership	65.5%	70.6%	68.0%	59.1%	
In a long-term relationship and/or living together	17.6%	12.3%	13.5%	13.8%	
Single - never married	10.1%	8.2%	9.1%	13.8%	
Divorced or separated	7.9%	9.6%	9.9%	12.2%	
Widowed	0.9%	1.3%	1.3%	2.6%	
TOTAL	487	791	998	2,033	
Data Source: FHOP, Stanislaus County CHA Community Survey, 2013					

 Table 2: Marital or Relationship Status of Stanislaus County Adults

Racial and Ethnic Origin

The U.S. Census Bureau, following guidelines set by the U.S. Office of Management and Budget (Humes, Jones & Ramirez, 2011), currently classifies race and ethnicity within the following defined categories: race based on skin color and geographic origin; and ethnicity predominately based on language and culture.

Latino/Hispanic is the only ethnic category included in the 2010 Census and recent American Community Surveys. Due to this classification, one can be of any race and classified as Hispanic/Latino *or* Not Hispanic or Latino.

It is important to note that respondents to the U.S. Census and American Community Surveys (Humes, Jones & Ramirez, 2011) may have different concepts of race and ethnicity and answer the separate race and ethnicity questions in unexpected ways. A sizeable percentage of Latinos, for example, report Latino/Hispanic/Spanish as their race. The U.S. Census Bureau reclassified these individuals as some other (non-specified) race.

		010			
RACE AND HISPANIC OR LATINO ORIGIN	Stanislaus County Ages 0-17	Stanislaus County All Ages	California Ages 0-17	California All Ages	
One race	92.8%	95.7%	91.5%	95.4%	
White	70.9%	74.7%	56.9%	61.3%	
Black or African American	2.8%	2.7%	5.6%	5.9%	
American Indian and Alaska Native	0.5%	0.7%	0.7%	0.7%	
Asian	4.7%	5.4%	11.1%	13.9%	
Native Hawaiian and Other Pacific Islander	0.5%	0.7%	0.4%	0.4%	
Some other race	13.3%	11.5%	16.8%	13.3%	
Two or more races	7.2%	4.3%	8.5%	4.6%	
Hispanic or Latino origin (of any race)	57.7%	44.3%	51.8%	38.6%	
White alone, not Hispanic or Latino	30.8%	44.1%	26.3%	38.4%	
Data Source: U.S. Census Bureau, American Community Survey 2012-2016 Table S0901					

Table 3: Race and Ethnicity of Children Age 0-17, Stanislaus County and California, 2012-
2016

Table 3 shows the identification with Census Bureau racial and ethnic groups for children ages 0-17, and residents of all ages in Stanislaus County and California.

- Stanislaus County and California both have higher percentages of Hispanic/Latino children (57.7% Stanislaus, 51.8% California) than Hispanic/Latino general population (44.3% Stanislaus, 38.6% California).
- Stanislaus has lower percentages of non-White racial groups than California in every category except Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander (0.7% Stanislaus, 0.4% California).
- Both California and Stanislaus total populations have near-equal percentages of Hispanic/Latino any race and White alone (Not Hispanic/Latino) (44.3% vs 44.1% Stanislaus, 38.6% vs 38.4% California).
- Kids are more likely to be multi-racial in both Stanislaus (7.2% kids, 4.3% all ages), and California (8.5% kids, 4.6% all ages).

Language

Participants of the 2013 primary CHA survey were asked to indicate which language(s) they speak regularly. Higher percentages of participants with children in the household reported regularly speaking Spanish than all respondents, while lower percentages of participants with children of any age living in the household reported regularly speaking English than all respondents (see Table 4).

		Respondents with Children in			
Origin of		Household			All
Language	Language	0 to 5	6 to 17	0 to 17	Respondents
	English	73.6%	80.2%	79.9%	84.3%
Europe	Spanish	36.7%	33.2%	31.6%	25.6%
	Portuguese	1.1%	1.4%	1.3%	1.2%
	Cambodian	2.6%	1.3%	1.9%	1.4%
Southeast Asia	Lao	1.1%	1.4%	1.3%	1.4%
	Hmong	0.9%	0.9%	0.9%	0.8%
	Vietnamese	0.8%	0.2%	0.6%	0.4%
Middle Feet	Assyrian	1.6%	2.0%	2.0%	1.5%
Midule Last	Arabic	1.9%	1.2%	1.3%	0.8%
South Asian	Punjabi	2.6%	1.7%	2.1%	1.3%
subcontinent	Hindi	1.2%	1.1%	1.0%	0.9%
Pacific Islands	Tagalog	0.6%	0.4%	0.5%	0.7%
TOTAL		490	797	1,005	2,056
Data Source: FHOP, Stanislaus County CHA Community Survey, 2013					

Table 4: Language(s) Spoken in Everyday Life, 2013 CHA Community Survey

For children in school, mastery of English is of key importance because a language barrier can delay success in all subjects when children are unable to understand classroom instructions. California law prohibited bilingual instruction in public schools, from the 1998 induction of Proposition 227 until the 2016 passing of Proposition 58. The majority of English-learners in Stanislaus and California are Spanish-speaking, with over 20% of students in Stanislaus schools classified as English-learners who speak Spanish, as shown in Table 5 below.

Percentage 2011-2012 2013-2014 2014-2015 2015-2016 **Status** 2012-2013 Stan. CA Stan. CA Stan. CA Stan. CA Stan. CA English Learner 21.5% 18.9% 21.2% 18.3% 22.8% 19.1% 22.4% 18.7% 22.3% 18.4% (Spanish) English Learner 2.6% 3.4% 2.6% 2.5% 2.4% 3.3% 3.6% 3.6% 2.4% 3.6% (Other Language) Not an English 77.7% 75.9% 77.7% 76.3% 78.4% 74.6% 77.3% 75.0% 75.0% 77.9% Learner Note: Stan. is an abbreviation for Stanislaus County; CA is an abbreviation for California. Data Source: As cited on kidsdata.org, California Dept. of Education, English Learners by Grade and Language Data Files and California Basic Educational Data System (CBEDS) (May 2015).

Table 5: English Learners in Public Schools by Learner Status, Stanislaus and California2012-2015

Social Support and Community Cohesion

Community Connectedness

Caring adults in the community, as reported by students, may include but are not limited to teachers, coaches, spiritual leaders, and mentors. "Research indicates that children with at least one caring adult in their lives (e.g., a relative, family friend, neighbor, after-school program worker, coach, etc.) are more likely to handle challenges well, show interest in learning, volunteer in the community, and get regular exercise; and they are less likely to feel sad/depressed and bully others." (Kids Data, 2018)





Figure 2 shows the percentage of public-school students in grades 7, 9, 11, and non-traditional students reporting a perceived level of caring from adults within their community. The level of caring is rated as high, medium, or low. A "high" level of agreement indicates that the student strongly agrees that adults in their community care about them. A "medium" level of agreement indicates that the student strong that the student somewhat agrees that adults in their community care about them. A "medium" level of agreement indicates that the student strong the student somewhat agrees that adults in their community care about them.

"low" level of agreement indicates that the student is mostly not in agreement that adults in their community care about them.

Across all grades and non-traditional students, females reported slightly more high levels of perceived caring (64.3%) than males (60.3%), shown in Figure 2. Non-traditional female students reported the largest percentage of low perceived caring from adults (19%). Overall Figure 2 demonstrates that the majority of female and male students across all reporting grades have a perceived high level of caring adults in their communities, with the exception of male non-traditional students reporting a majority in the medium level (46.3%). Notably, non-traditional students reported lower levels of caring than their traditional counterparts.



Figure 3: Caring Adults in the Community by Race/Ethnicity, Stanislaus 2011-2013

Figure 3 depicts the same population as Figure 2 but broken down by race/ethnicity instead of grade and sex. In Stanislaus, Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islanders report the largest percentage of low agreement levels (18.8%) and smallest percentage of high agreement (54.8%), while

White students report the smallest percentage of low agreement levels (6.1%) and the largest percentage of high agreement levels (69.4%).

School Participation

"Participation is meaningful when contributions to the school and classroom environment are facilitated, rather than directed, by adults. Meaningful participation at school helps cultivate students' autonomy; decision–making and leadership skills; and personal talents and strengths." (O'Malley & Amarillas, 2011) Students were asked how much they agree that they have opportunities for meaningful participation at school, and over a third of all reporting grades (7th, 9th, and 11th) and non-traditional students are in low agreement.

Figure 4 illustrates that the majority of students, female and male, report a medium level of agreement: 48.5% and 49.5% respectively. Non-traditional students reported low agreement (47.6% Female, 45.1% Male) more than any other group.



Figure 4: Opportunities for Meaningful Participation at School (Student Reported) Stanislaus 2011-2013

Data Source: As cited on www.kidsdata.org: California Department of Education, California Healthy Kids Survey and California Student Survey (WestEd).

Figure 5 shows the level of agreement in meaningful participation by race and ethnicity. Over one third of each race/ethnicity is in low agreement that opportunities for a meaningful level of participation are available at school. The Hispanic/Latino youth reported the greatest amount of low agreement (41.4%). While the majority of each race/ethnicity chose a medium level of agreement, there is clearly a general concern for school connectivity among youth in Stanislaus County.



Figure 5: Meaningful Participation at School, by Race/Ethnicity; Stanislaus 2011-2013

Data Source: As cited on kidsdata.org, California Department of Education, California Healthy Kids Survey and California Student Survey (WestEd).

*This graph contains an unknown sample size, certain groups may be underrepresented.

Disconnected Youth

Teens who are not enrolled in school and not working are known as disconnected youth. "Disconnected youth are more likely to be poor, to have academic difficulties, to suffer from mental health problems and/or substance abuse, to be involved in violence, and to be teen parents." (Hair, et. al, 2009) Figure 6 below shows a five-year trend (2011-2015) of California and Stanislaus percentages of teens age 16-19 that are not in school and not working. Stanislaus has a consistently higher percentage of disconnected youth than California; however, over the five-year period (2011-2015), Stanislaus has narrowed the gap by over three and a half percentage points (2011: 4.2 percentage points, 2015: 0.6 percentage points). In 2015, 7.3% of Stanislaus teens age 16-19 were not in school and not working, just half a percentage point higher than the State of California as a whole (6.7%).





Civic Enterprises' report on "opportunity youth" (Belfield, Levin and Rosen, 2012) estimated a national lifetime tax burden of disconnected youth to be \$1.6 trillion dollars. This includes lost taxes, added taxpayer-funded health care costs, criminal justice costs and welfare and social services. They estimated an average lifetime tax burden of a disconnected 16-year-old to be \$258,040 per individual. Given these estimates and the current youth population, the taxpayer burden for one year of disconnected 16-year-olds in Stanislaus County could potentially be over 80 million dollars.

Youth transitioning from childhood to adulthood are vulnerable to becoming disconnected when opportunities to engage in either school and/or work are diminished. Work experiences and opportunities, and education provide youth with necessary job readiness skills that help to promote healthy transitions to adulthood, as well as positive relationships. The skills learned during the transition period from child to adult, can promote long-term success in adulthood. (Annie E. Casey Foundation, 2011)

"Multiple measures of disadvantage" have been linked to disconnection in youth. These measures of disadvantage can include:

- family poverty level,
- family structure,
- parental unemployment,
- welfare receipt,
- parental education,
- age,
- race/ethnicity,
- existence of older siblings, and
- gender (Hair, et. al, 2009).

Given the high social and financial costs, it is important to Stanislaus to continue work to reduce the number of disconnected youth by increasing opportunities for youth to engage in work and education.

Juvenile Arrest Rate

Racial disparities in the criminal justice system are a known concern in Stanislaus County, as in the rest of the country. The Stanislaus County Probation Office is working to reduce disparities through the grant program Reducing Racial and Ethnic Disparities (RED). This grant program "support[s] a statewide system's change initiative utilizing a multi-faceted approach of direct service, education, and advocacy/support to reduce the overrepresentation of youth of color coming into contact with the juvenile justice system" (Board of State and Community Corrections, 2014). The far-reaching goal of RED in California is to ensure a fair and equitable justice system for youth of color. Regarding the juvenile arrest rate, the 'disparity gap' refers to the differences that exist between one race to another in arrest rates per that population. For additional information on the RED program with Stanislaus County, contact Stanislaus County Probation.

The Burns Institute (BI) (2015) has provided Stanislaus County with a "thorough assessment process to assist jurisdictions in identifying their strengths and opportunities for improvement." (BI, 2015) BI is assisting the Stanislaus juvenile justice system in educating their stakeholders on racial disparities that exist and the implicit bias that could be affecting the local policies and/or procedures, further widening the disparity gap.

Figure 7 shows the juvenile arrest rate per 1,000 youth living in Stanislaus County in 2014, by race/ethnicity:

- Black youth are arrested at a rate of 189.6/1,000;
- Latino youth are arrested at a rate of 40.7/1,000;
- White youth are arrested at a rate of 29.8/1,000;
- Asian youth are arrested at a rate 14.0/1,000.



Figure 7: Juvenile Arrest Rate per 1,000 Youth by Race, Stanislaus 2014

Table 6 highlights the disparity gap in arrest rates, admissions to secure detention and out of home placement as compared to that of white youth. The disparity gap is calculated using the overall population of the demographic and the rate of arrests and/or detention or out of home placement. A disparity gap provides an easily comparable number that articulates the ratio of arrests/detentions/out of home placement to the total number of youth in that demographic. A higher number indicates a higher disparity in arrests/detentions and/or out of home placements.

Latino and White youth are arrested, detained and put in out of home placement at similar rates. Black youth are strongly overrepresented in all three categories with over six times the arrests, eight times the detentions, and four times the out of home placements per population as white youth.

	White	Black	Latino	Asian	Other	Total
Youth Population (ages 10-17)	21,170	1,630	36,175	2,777	2,812	64,564
Arrests	631	309	1,472	39	49	2,500
Rate of Arrest (per 1000)	29.8	189.6	40.7	14.0	17.4	38.7
Disparity Gap (Arrests)	1	6.4	1.4	0.5	0.6	
Admissions to Secure Detention	166	106	463	14	10	759
Rate of Detention (per 1000)	7.8	65	12.8	5.0	3.6	11.8
Disparity Gap (Detention)	1	8.3	1.6	0.6	0.5	
Out of Home Placements (OOH)	61	19	86	1	1	168
Rate of OOH (per 1000)	2.9	11.7	2.4	0.4	0.4	2.6
Disparity Gap (OOH)	1	4.0	0.8	0.1	0.1	
Data Source: Stanislaus County R.E.DT.A.P. Phase One Assessment (2015). Submitted by W. Haywood Burns Institute.						

 Table 6: Rate of Arrest, Admission to Detention and Out of Home Placement; Stanislaus

 County, 2014

Table 7 is a visual representation for the disparity gap in juvenile arrests in Stanislaus County. Table 7 illustrates that for every two white youth admitted to secure detention, sixteen Black youth and three Latino youth were admitted in 2014. (BI, 2015)

	Suvenite Detention Ra	icial Disparity, Stamsia		
Stanislaus County:2014	White	Black	Latino	
Disparity Gap - Detention	* *	******* ******* **	***	
Data Source: W. Haywood Burns Institute, 2015. Stanislaus County R.E.DT.A.P. Phase One Assessment				

Table 7: Juvenile Detention Racial Disparity, Stanislaus 2014

Education

Educational Attainment

Educational attainment plays an enormous role on individual and community health. The Virginia Commonwealth University Center on Society and Health (2014) identified three main connections between health and education:

- 1. "Education can create opportunities for better health. (Income resources, Social/psychological benefits, Healthy behaviors, Healthier neighborhoods)
- 2. Poor health can put education at risk (reverse causality). (Attendance, Concentration, Learning disabilities)
- 3. Conditions throughout people's lives can affect both education and health. (Social policies, Individual/family characteristics)"

Stanislaus County's pattern of educational attainment (measured by the U.S. Census Bureau's 2016 ACS) shows a population at risk for poor overall health.

- The California rate of college degrees (Bachelor or graduate) for the population aged 25 years and older (33.2%) is almost double that of Stanislaus County (16.4%).
- 60.0% of Stanislaus residents (compared to 49.4% of Californians) had only a high school diploma, some college credits or an Associate's degree.
- Nearly a quarter (23.7%) of Stanislaus residents over 25 years did not earn a high school diploma or GED, compared to 17.4% of California residents.

U.S. Census Bureau data also shows that poverty is concentrated among those with less educational attainment (2016 ACS). Among Stanislaus residents who were 25 years of age or older and lived below the poverty level,

- 40.1% did not graduate from high school or receive a GED,
- 25.6% were high school graduates or earned a GED, and
- 25.6% had some college credits.
- Only 8.7% of those living in poverty held a bachelor's degree or higher.

Figure 8 compares the educational levels of all respondents to the 2013 primary CHA survey to those respondents with small children. While primary CHA survey respondents were slightly more educated than the general population (as compared with 2016 ACS rates above), within the sample, participants with children ages 0-5 had less education than respondents over all. Within the primary CHA survey population, just over a third of adults with small children (36.1%) had obtained a graduate degree, bachelor's degree, or trade/technical school, compared with almost half of all adults (46.1%) in the county.



Figure 8: Educational Attainment, Stanislaus 2013

Preschool and Kindergarten Enrollment

Early education and childcare have been shown to:

- increase preparedness for formal education/grade school,
- improve academic achievements and test scores,
- increase High School graduation rates, and
- decrease use of special education courses in middle school (Cannon, J., & Karoly, L., 2007).

These outcomes can be attributed to the positive effects of high-quality care on cognitive learning ability, early behaviors, and emotional support in education (Vandell, D., et al., 2010). The positive effects of early education are well researched and documented, however, the high costs associated with preschool and child care can be problematic. The average annual cost of full-time preschool childcare by a licensed child care center in 2014 for Stanislaus County was \$8,470, slightly less than the California average cost of \$9,106 (California Child Care Resource and Referral Network, 2015). At the same time, the median household income for Stanislaus County's median income was \$2.5% of California's, the average preschool cost was 93% of California's.

The high cost of childcare is likely a primary factor on why nearly half (46.9%, see Figure 9) of children ages 3-5 are not enrolled in preschool or kindergarten in Stanislaus County. Other factors may include the availability of family or parental childcare and limited availability of preschool and child care spots.



Figure 9: Children Age 3-5, Not Enrolled in Preschool or Kindergarten, 2010-2014



24

With so many county children not enrolled in formal preschool and childcare, schools must rely on birth records to plan for school enrollment. Figure 10 shows kindergarten enrollment in Stanislaus County by school year (2010-11 to 2017-18). The number of kindergarten enrollments was consistently trending upwards during 2010-11 and 2015-16 school year timeframe, increasing by just over fifteen percent (15%), but has decreased slightly over the last two years. With more kids entering kindergarten and less of them formally prepared by preschool training, schools must be prepared to do more for more kids.

Young Children and Parent Book Reading

"Reading comprehension is critical for long-term academic success and is dependent on language abilities that emerge early in life" (Dickinson et al., 2012). Figure 11 below shows the percentage of Stanislaus children ages 0-5 whose parents read books with them by frequency. Among reporting adults, the majority (54.4%) read books with their children every day, 23.8% read 3-6 times per week, and 21.8% read 1-2 times or not all.

Stanislaus parents are 13% less likely to read to their children daily when compared to California as a whole. California parents are twelve percent (12%) more likely to read to their children at least 3 times a week as compared to Stanislaus parents.

Figure 11: Young Children Whose Parents Read Books with Them by Frequency, 2012-2016



Third Grade Reading Score

Measuring and monitoring third grade reading scores for proficiency help our educational institutions and leaders make important pro-active decisions to help ensure the academic success of students.

"Reading skills in third grade are highly predictive of future academic performance. One study found that 74 percent of third-graders who read poorly are still struggling in ninth grade (Fletcher & Lyon 1998), and another found that high school graduation can be reasonably predicted by knowing third-grade reading scores. (Barnett, W.S. 1995)" (Musen, 2010)

Figure 12 shows the percentage of California and Stanislaus third graders meeting or exceeding standards in English Language Arts/Literacy on the California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress (CAASPP) exam (See the section on CAASPP for more background on the exam's history). Fewer Stanislaus third graders (34%) are proficient or higher in reading when compared to California (44%).

Figure 12: Third Grade Students Meeting or Exceeding CAASPP Standards in English Language Arts/Literacy by Economic Status, Stanislaus and California, 2016-2017



While Stanislaus County students are lagging behind California in test scores, disparities in test scores exists within Stanislaus County among economically disadvantaged and non-economically disadvantaged students. The California Department of Education identifies students as "economically disadvantaged" if they identify with any of the following:

- "Student's parent or guardian is not a high school graduate.
- Student is directly certified to receive free meals through the National School Lunch Program.
- Student has a Student Program record for one of the following programs:

- o Free Meal Program,
- o Reduced-Price Meal Program,
- o Migrant Program,
- o Homeless Program, or
- Foster youth." (CDOE, 2016)

Economically disadvantaged third graders are two times less likely to meet or exceed the CAASPP Standards in English Language Arts and Literacy when compared to non-economically disadvantaged children, both in the state and county. This trend is seen in Stanislaus County going back to the 2014-2015 school year in Figure 13, with students who are not economically disadvantaged meeting proficiency in English Language Arts about twice often as those who are economically disadvantaged.

Figure 13: Third Grade Students Meeting or Exceeding CAASPP Standards in English Language Arts/Literacy by Economic Status, Stanislaus County, 2014-2017



Public School Enrollment

Public school enrollment figures provide insight into population trends and help project needs for services in areas such as education, childcare, and health care. Additionally, in California, school enrollment determines school funding.

Stanislaus County has 25 public school districts, which vary in size from a single school to over 30 schools:

- Ceres Unified School District
- Chatom Union School District
- Denair Unified School District
- Empire Union School District
- Gratton School District
- Hart-Ransom Union School District
- Hickman School District
- Hughson Unified School District
- Keyes Union School District
- Knights Ferry School District
- Modesto City Schools
- Newman-Crows Landing Unified School District
- Oakdale Joint Unified School District
- Paradise Elementary School District
- Patterson Joint Unified School District
- Riverbank Unified School District
- Roberts Ferry School District
- Salida Union School District
- Shiloh School District
- Stanislaus County Office of Education
- Stanislaus Union School District
- Sylvan Union School District
- Turlock Unified School District
- Valley Home Joint School District
- Waterford Unified School District

On July 1, 2012, the La Grange Elementary School District was absorbed into the adjoining Robert's Ferry Union Elementary School District. At that point, the La Grange Elementary School District had an enrollment of five students in grades 1-8 and state law requires that a school district be "lapsed" if it has an average daily attendance of less than 6 students.

In the 2017-2018 school year, California Department of Education (CDOE, 2018) statistics show that enrollment for Stanislaus County schools is increasing (Figure 14). Modesto City High (15,488), Modesto City Elementary (15,121), Turlock Unified (14,241) and Ceres Unified (14,714) had the highest enrollment. The school districts with the lowest enrollment are rural— Knights Ferry School District with a single elementary school (144), Gratton Elementary (144), and Roberts Ferry Union Elementary (144) which includes three schools. (CDOE, 2018)



Dropouts and Truancy

Dropout rates reveal the magnitude of students who interrupt, and may not continue, their education. Dropping out of school increases the likelihood that a young person will not acquire the minimum work skills required by the workforce and community. Those who earn high school diplomas are more likely to have higher incomes and occupational statuses whereas dropouts are more likely to live in poverty, receive government assistance and to be involved in crime (Amos, 2008; Child Trends, 2015). Due to their diminished participation in the labor force, high school dropouts exact an economic toll on society. In 2011, if all the high school dropouts of the graduating class graduated on time with their peers, \$20.7 billion would have been added to the California economy in additional income over the course of their lifetimes (Alliance for Excellent Education, 2011).

With the exceptions of the 2012-2013 school year and the 2014-2015 school year, Stanislaus County dropout rates have been very similar, but still higher than California for several years (see Figure 15), on a general downward trend. Dropout rates differ by school and school district. During the 2016-2017 school year, the highest dropout rates in Stanislaus County were Denair Unified School District (3.8%). (CDOE, 2018)



Figure 15: Annual Adjusted Dropout Rate Grades 9-12th, 2010-2017

Truancy is defined as "a student missing more than 30 minutes of instruction without an excuse three times during the school year" (CDOE, 2017) When students are truant, they miss valuable learning time. Students who miss school at an early age are more likely to struggle academically and dropout of school entirely. Additionally, school districts lose \$1.4 billion each year due to truancy because funding is based on school attendance rates (Harris, 2013).

Between 2011 and 2016 (2011-2012 and 2015-2016), Stanislaus County had a lower percentage of truant students than California (Figure 16). While California's rate increased throughout, Stanislaus saw a decrease in truancy in the 2015-2016 school year.



Figure 16: Percentage of Truant Students by School Year 2011-2016

In the 2015-2016 school year the top three highest truancy rates in the county were at Turlock Unified (41.79%), Oakdale Joint Unified (41.26%), Empire Union Elementary (34.74%), and Riverbank Unified (33.31%) (Table 8). The majority (58%) of Stanislaus County school districts observed an equal or lower truancy rate during the 2015-2016 school year when compared to the previous school year (CDOE, 2018). Patterson Joint Unified and Shiloh Elementary saw their truancy rates drop more than 10 percentage points one-year (Patterson 42.53% to 29.79%, Shiloh 29.33% to 13.94%) (CDOE, 2018).

· · · ·	Truancy Rate	Truancy Rate
	2014-2015	2015-2016
Ceres Unified	25.17	31.60
Chatom Union	13.21	19.44
Denair Unified	10.80	18.55
Empire Union Elementary	41.30	34.74
Gratton Elementary	0.00	0.00
Hart-Ransom Union Elementary	25.55	17.25
Hickman Community Charter	5.90	6.49
Hughson Unified	21.50	22.58
Keyes Union	17.59	26.15
Knights Ferry Elementary	25.53	30.19
Modesto City Elementary	22.03	21.25
Modesto City High	22.30	20.98
Newman-Crows Landing Unified	29.83	25.47
Oakdale Joint Unified	45.45	41.26
Paradise Elementary	2.55	5.31
Patterson Joint Unified	42.53	29.79
Riverbank Unified	34.58	33.31
Roberts Ferry Union Elementary	2.99	3.50
Salida Union Elementary	16.77	22.54
Shiloh Elementary	29.33	13.94
Stanislaus County Office of Education	20.50	12.45
Stanislaus Union Elementary	29.67	28.54
Sylvan Union Elementary	12.82	12.60
Turlock Unified	39.01	41.79
Valley Home Joint Elementary	0.00	0.00
Waterford Unified	8.33	6.31
Data Source: California Department of Education, C	California Longitudinal	Pupil Achievement
Data System (CALPADS), 2018.		

Table 8: Truancy Rates by School District, Stanislaus, 2014-2016

High School Graduation

High school graduation is nearly universally valued because it leads to better-educated citizens and higher earnings for individuals, leading to greater productivity and economic growth locally and nationally. Research shows there is a significant earnings gap between high school graduates and dropouts or those who earned their General Educational Development (GED) diploma (Child Trends, 2015). Additionally, increased educational attainment has shown to be strongly correlated with good health, increased life expectancy, and decreased crime (Child Trends, 2015; Hummer, 2013). Those with higher levels of education are more likely to have health insurance, understand how to navigate the health system, and engage in health promoting behaviors (Hahn, 2015).

In Stanislaus County, high school graduation rates increased from 2010 to 2017, with rates that were very close to the state average. The slight upward trend in California graduation rates (84.6% to 90.5%) are reflected in Stanislaus rates (81.7% to 88.0%). In 2017, the graduation rate was 88.0% in Stanislaus County while it was 90.5% in California (Figure 17).



Figure 17: High School Graduation Rate by Jurisdiction, 2010-2017

Data Source: Graduation Rate calculated by CAPE using NCES definition and data from California Department of Education, CA Longitudinal Pupil Achievement Data System (CALPADS).

California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress (CAASPP) Testing

In 2013, the California Standardized Testing and Reporting (STAR) program to test student performance was replaced with the California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress (CAASPP) program. In the spring of 2016, these CAASPP assessments began to use the Smarter Balanced Assessment System with computerized adaptive technology to test students in grades

three through eight and eleven for alignment with standards in English Language Arts/Literacy and Mathematics. The English Language Arts/Literacy assessment includes subsections of Reading, Writing, Listening, and Research/Inquiry. The Mathematics assessment includes Concepts and Procedures, Problem Solving and Modeling and Data Analysis, and Communicating Reasoning. (CDOE, 2017a)

Figure 18, below, shows the overall percentages of all students exceeding standards, meeting standards, nearly meeting standards, and not meeting standards in 2017, for Stanislaus County compared with California.

For both English Language Arts and Mathematics, California had a higher percentage of students scoring proficient or above (48.56% English, 37.56% Math) than Stanislaus County (40.80% English, 26.75% Math).

For both Stanislaus County and California, more students met or exceeded standards in English Language Arts than in Mathematics.



Figure 18: CAASPP Test Results for English Language Arts/Literacy and Mathematics Stanislaus County and California 20106-2017 School Year

Economic disadvantage and racial/ethnic categories can lend insight into the achievement gaps in the student population. Table 9shows the percent of economically disadvantaged students from four racial/ethnic categories in each of three grade levels (third grade, eighth grade, and eleventh grade) meeting or exceeding standards on the English Language Arts and Mathematics CAASPP exams.

- The lowest achievement was seen in economically disadvantaged African American/Black students in the eleventh grade, with only 6.21% meeting or exceeding standards.
- The highest achievement percentage attained among all economically disadvantaged kids was the eleventh-grade Asian students of whom almost two-thirds (63.46%) met or exceeded standards in English Language Arts.
- For each racial/ethnic group, achievement percentages were very similar for English and Math in the third grade, but percentage of students meeting or exceeding standards in English increased in eight grade and again in eleventh grade decreased for Math in eight grade and eleventh grade leading to a large gap between English and Math levels in eleventh grade for all racial/ethnic groups.
Table 9: CAASPP Test Results for Economically Disadvantaged Students in English andMath, by Race. Stanislaus County, 2016-2017 School Year

Economically Disadvantaged Race/Ethnicity	African American/ Black	African American/ Asian Black		Hispanic/ Latino	
	3 rd Grade Level		·		
English Language Arts/Literacy Achievement MET or EXCEEDED	22.86%	43.00%	34.15%	24.01%	
Mathematics Achievement MET or EXCEEDED	22.99%	46.50% 32.81%		26.66%	
	8 th Grade Level				
English Language Arts/Literacy Achievement MET or EXCEEDED	21.94%	49.21%	40.67%	32.27%	
Mathematics Achievement MET or EXCEEDED	8.50%	.50% 36.55% 22.68%		15.92%	
	11 th Grade Leve	el			
English Language Arts/Literacy Achievement MET or EXCEEDED	30.35%	63.46%	52.66%	46.58%	
Mathematics Achievement MET or EXCEEDED	6.21%	32.34%	19.87%	14.02%	
Data Source: California Dept. of Ed Language Arts/Literacy and Mathe	tucation, California Asse. ematics 2017.	ssment of Student Perj	formance and Progress;	Test results for English	

Note: Other racial categories were suppressed due to small sample sizes.

In addition to the English Language Arts and Mathematics assessments, California is developing a new science assessment called the California Science Test (CAST) for all students from fifth to eighth grade, as well as once in high school, depending on when they take their last science class. The test looks at critical thinking, problem solving, and how science works in the natural world (CDOE, 2017b). The assessment was field tested in the spring of 2018 to all grade twelve students.

College Eligibility

Young adults who receive higher education (Bachelor's degree or higher) are more likely to achieve economic success, qualify for a broader range of employment, be in better health, have a higher level of socio-emotional well-being and are less likely to be incarcerated (Child Trends, 2014). To ensure that students are prepared for the rigors of college-level coursework, the University of California and California State University have created a list of course requirements applicants must have completed with at least a "C" grade to be considered for admission. The following list describes the specific "a-g" requirements. "The intent of the 'a-g' subject requirement is to ensure that students have attained a body of general knowledge that will provide breadth and perspective to new, more advanced study" (University of California, 2015).

"A-G" Course Requirement

History/social science ("a") – *Two years*, including one year of world history, cultures and historical geography and one year of U.S. history, or one-half year of U.S. history and one-half year of American government or civics.

English (**"b"**) – *Four years* of college preparatory English that integrates reading of classic and modern literature, frequent and regular writing, and practice listening and speaking.

Mathematics ("**c**") – *Three years* of college-preparatory mathematics that include or integrate the topics covered in elementary and advanced algebra and two- and three-dimensional geometry.

Laboratory science ("d") – *Two years* of laboratory science providing fundamental knowledge in at least two of the three disciplines of biology, chemistry, and physics.

Language other than English ("e") – *Two years* of the same language other than English or equivalent to the second level of high school instruction.

Visual and performing arts (**"f"**) – *One year* chosen from dance, music, theater or the visual arts.

College-preparatory elective ("g") – *One year* chosen from the "a-f" courses beyond those used to satisfy the requirements above, or courses that have been approved solely in the elective area.

Data Source: University of California, 2015.

Figure 19 below shows what percentage of high school graduates in California and Stanislaus have completed the "a-g" college preparatory courses as required for admission into University of California and California State University institutions. From 2010-2014 both California and Stanislaus have shown steady increases. As of 2014, the rate of Stanislaus graduates completing UC college-required courses (31.4%) was more than ten percentage points lower than state percentages (41.9%).



Figure 19: High School Graduates Completing College Prepatory Courses: 2010-2015

Figure 20: Public High School Graduate Completing College Preparatory Courses, by Race/Ethnicity: 2010-2015



Note: Stan. is an abbreviation for Stanislaus County; CA is an abbreviation for California. (Filipino, Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander and Multiracial groups were intentionally excluded due to <100 students/category in Stanislaus County)

Data Source: As cited on kidsdata.org, California Dept. of Education, California Basic Educational Data System (<u>CBEDS</u>) (Jun. 2016)

Figure 20 contains 2010-2015 percentages of California and Stanislaus twelfth grade public school graduates by race/ethnicity that have completed the college preparatory courses that are required by the University of California and California State University institutions for acceptance.

Both Stanislaus County and the State of California have seen an increase in the percentage of high school graduates completing college preparatory courses. The percent of increase is shown below:

- California rates of students completing college preparatory courses were higher than Stanislaus rates for every racial/ethnic category.
- African American/Black students completing college preparatory courses increased in Stanislaus (4.0%) and California (15.6%),
- Asian American students completing college preparatory courses increased in Stanislaus (27.6%) and California (16.9%),
- Hispanic/Latino students had the largest percentage of increase of all ethnic groups in Stanislaus for completing college preparatory courses (53.8%); California increased but not as substantially (26.7%), and
- White students completing college preparatory courses increased in Stanislaus (19.4%), however California saw a slightly higher increase (19.5%).

Family Economics

Secure Parental Employment

The Annie E. Casey Foundation (AECF) (2014) estimated that nearly 23 million children in the United States lived in families where neither parent was employed with a regular, full-time job. Parents without secure employment are more likely to be, or become, dependent upon resource assistance, such as welfare and/or food stamp programs. "Children are more likely to fall into poverty without at least one parent with full-time employment" (AECF, 2014). The Insight Center for Community Economic Development estimated that a family of two adults with an infant and a school-age child, would need \$65,997 per year to be self-sufficient in Stanislaus County (defined as having the minimum income necessary to cover all basic expenses without any assistance) (Center for Women's Welfare, 2018). That calculates to both adults working full time at \$15.62 per hour, or one adult working full time at \$31.24 per hour.

Figure 21 shows the percentage of California and Stanislaus children ages 0-18, living in families where no resident parent had "secure employment" as defined as working at least 35 hours per week and/or at least 50 weeks out of the prior 12 months. The Stanislaus percentage (44.1%) is nearly 10% higher than California (35%) during the period of 2011-2013.



Figure 21: Percentage of Children Living with Parents without Secure Employment, by Jurisdiction, 2010-2014

Employment Characteristics

Adequate financial resources are vital to a family's economic stability. Table 10 demonstrates the 2013 primary CHA survey revealed the following:

- Adults with children age 0-5 (50.2%) were less likely to be employed full-time compared to adults with children age 6-17 (58.7%) and adults overall (54.7%).
- Adults with children age 0-5 (24.0%) were almost twice as likely to be a homemaker/parent/caregiver as adults overall (12.3%).
- Adults with children age 0-5 (9.1%) are more likely to be students than adults with children age 6-17 (5.3%) or adults overall (6.6%).
- "Not seeking employment" and "seasonally employed" share similar percentages among all three groups, all of which include less than 2% of each sample group.

	Percentage					
Employment Characteristic	Adults with Children age 0- 5*	Adults withAdults withChildren age 0-Children age 6-5*17*				
Employed full-time	50.2%	58.7%	54.7%			
Homemaker/parent/caregiver	24.0%	18.5%	12.3%			
Employed part-time	10.8%	10.2%	12.4%			
Student	9.1%	5.3%	6.6%			
Unemployed	8.5%	6.9%	6.4%			
Self-employed	6.6%	5.0%	6.9%			
Seeking employment	4.5%	3.0%	3.7%			
Retired	2.1%	2.6%	8.4%			
Not seeking employment	1.8%	1.3%	1.3%			
Seasonally employed	1.6%	1.7%	1.4%			

Table 10: Employment Characteristics, Stanislaus County 2013

*Participants could choose more than one answer, so percentages will not sum to 100%.

Adults with children age 0-5 N=481, Adults with Children age 6-17 N=788, All Adults Surveyed N=2,015

Data Source: FHOP, Stanislaus County CHA Community Survey, 2013

Household Income

Household income is an important indicator of a family's financial ability to obtain basic needs such as housing, food, and child care. Figure 22 shows the monthly household income for families with children age 0-5 and 6-17, as well as all Stanislaus County adults in 2013 (from the 2013 primary CHA survey).

• Parents with children age 0-5 have the highest percentage of earning less than \$929/month, (9.3%) compared to parents of children age 6-17 (5.8%) and all Stanislaus adults (6.3%).





Adults with Children Ages 6-17 (N=797), All Adults (N=2056).

Poverty

The effects of poverty on children are widespread. Children in poverty experience increased neonatal and post neonatal mortality rates, increased risk of injuries and asthma, lower scores on developmental tests, and greater psychological distress (Aber JL, et al. 1997, McLeod and Shanahan 1993). There are two federal measures of poverty: poverty thresholds and poverty guidelines. The *poverty thresholds* are updated each year by the U.S. Census Bureau (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017) and are used to prepare estimates of the number and proportion of Americans in poverty each year. The matrix of thresholds varies by family size, number of children, one- and two- person household units, and age of adults.

The *poverty guidelines* (also called the Federal Poverty Levels) are issued by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and are used to determine financial eligibility for public assistance programs such as Head Start, Medi-Cal, and Temporary Aid for Needy Families (TANF). These guidelines are based on household income and family size; for example, a household of two with an annual income of \$16,020 is deemed to be at 100% Federal Poverty Level (FPL) for 2016. Given this is the measure used to allocate public resources, this section focuses on FPL.

Table 11, below, shows the poverty status of Stanislaus County, including the percentage of the population in each category living at or below the federal poverty level for the five-year periods of 2008-2012 and 2012-2016, as well as the percent change in that time. The percent of children in Stanislaus County living in poverty has decreased from 26.6%% in 2008-2012 to 24.6%% in 2012-2016. The racial/ethnic group with the largest percent decrease was Latinos (14.6% decrease).

Demographic	% Liv	% Change		
Factor	2008-2012	2012-2016		
Age				
<5	N/A	26.2%	N/A	
5-17	N/A	24.1%	N/A	
<18	26.6%	24.6%	(7.5%)↓	
All Ages	19.2%	18.2%	(5.2%)↓	
Gender				
Male	17.9%	16.6%	(7.2%)↓	
Female	20.5%	19.9%	(2.9%)↓	
Race				
African	30.4%	26.8%	(11.8%)↓	
American/Black				
American	22.6%	28.9%	27.9% ↑	
Indian/Alaskan				
Native				
Asian	16.4%	17.3%	5.5% ↑	
Caucasian/White	18.2%	16.9%	(7.1%)↓	
Native	18.4%	16.6%	(9.8%)↓	
Hawaiian/Pacific				
Islander				
Other race	25.7%	24.3%	(5.5%)↓	
Multiracial	20.4%	20.5%	0.5%1	
Ethnicity				
Latino	26.7%	22.8%	(14.6%)↓	
Non-Latino	12.1%	13.1%	8.3%1	
Data Source: U.S. Census Bu	ıreau, American Community	v Survey 5-year estimates, Table	e S1701	

Table 11: Stanislaus County Poverty Status by Age, Gender, Race, and Ethnicity 2008-2016

N/A=Not Available

 ${\downarrow}$ indicates a decrease in percentage of poverty.

↑ indicates an increase in percentage of poverty.

Basic Needs

Basic needs such as food and shelter are essential to human survival. For families in Stanislaus County, basic needs also include access to clothing, childcare, transportation, and utilities. Availability of, and accessibility to, these essentials set a climate of security for a family. Figure 23 shows what percentage of Stanislaus residents reported going without basic needs within the past 12 months from the 2013 primary CHA survey. Adults with children age 0-5 were more likely to go without at least one basic need during the prior 12-month period than adults with children age 6-17 in the household.

- 13.6% of adults with children age 0-5 reported going without at least one basic need in the past 12 months.
- 9.8% of adults with children age 6-17 reported going without at least one basic need in the past 12 months.
- 9.3% of all adults surveyed reported going without at least one basic need in the past 12 months.

Figure 23: Percentage of All Stanislaus Adults and Those with Children Ages 0-5, and 6-17 Who Went Without Basic Needs, 2013





Figure 24: Lack of Basic Needs for Stanislaus Adults by Age of Children, 2013

Figure 24, above, identifies which specific need adults with children went without at least once in the past 12 months.

- Adults with children age 0-5 were more likely to have gone without childcare (4.5%) and food (7.1%) compared to adults with older children (1.7% and 3.9%) and all adults (1.8% and 4.8%).
- Between four and six percent of all three groups reported going without rent or housing:
 - Adults with children age 0-5 (6.0%),
 - Adults with children age 6-17 (4.5%),
 - o All adults (4.2%).

Food Insecurity

"A family's ability to provide for its children's nutritional needs is linked to the family's food security—that is, to its access at all times to adequate food for an active, healthy life for all household members" (Anderson, 1990).

Child hunger leads to educational problems.

- Hungry children ages 0-3 years cannot learn as much, as fast, or as well because chronic undernutrition harms their cognitive development during this critical period of rapid brain growth, changing the fundamental neurological architecture of the brain and central nervous system.
- Hungry children do worse in school and have lower academic achievement because they are not well prepared for school and cannot concentrate.
- Hungry children have more social and behavioral problems because they feel badly, have less energy for complex social interactions, and cannot adapt as effectively to environmental stresses (Cook & Jeng, 2009).

Child hunger leads to workforce and job readiness problems.

- Workers who experienced hunger as children are not as well prepared physically, mentally, emotionally or socially to perform effectively in the contemporary workforce,
- Workers who experienced hunger as children create a workforce pool that is less competitive, with lower levels of educational and technical skills, and seriously constrained human capital (Cook & Jeng, 2009).

As shown in Figure 25, the percentage of children living in food insecure households has been on a downward trend (2014-2016). While Stanislaus and California both experienced a 17% decrease from 2014 to 2016 in the percentage of children living in food insecure households, Stanislaus County is still noticeably worse than California (21.9% vs. 19.0%).



The free or reduced-price meal program allows students that meet certain financial requirements to be eligible for a reduced price or free meal while attending public schools. This program helps to ensure students are receiving nutritious foods during school and begins to address insecurities involving food consumption and accessibility.

To qualify for a *free* meal, the child's family income must fall below 130% of the federal poverty level (FPL): \$31,005 annually for a family of four in 2014-2015, (USDA 2013, CDOE, 2017c). To qualify for a *reduced price* meal, the child's family income must fall below 185% of the FPL: \$44,123 annually for a family of four in 2014-2015 (Kids Data, 2017).

The data shown in Figure 26 represent the percentage of Stanislaus students eligible for a free or reduced-price meal.

- From 2013-2015, over half of students were eligible for free meals (56.4%-56.8%), and over nine percent (9.2%-9.9%) were eligible for reduced price meals.
- In 2015, two-thirds of public-school children in Stanislaus County are eligible for free or reduced-price meals (66.7%).
- From 2013-2015, there was no significant change in percentage of eligible students.



Figure 26: Stanislaus Student Eligibility to Receive Free or Reduced-Price School Meals. by Eligibility Status: 2012-2015

Child Care

Childcare provides benefits for children and parents. For children, high-quality childcare can provide social skills and a good learning foundation which prepares them for kindergarten, primary school, and beyond. For parents, childcare can increase work productivity and contribute to the family's income. Next to food and housing expenses, childcare can be the most expensive item for families with the cost potentially as large as one parent's entire salary. Hence, many families decide to have one parent leave (or not join) the workforce or work less time so that the family does not have the costs associated with childcare. Lack of affordable childcare can have a great impact on many families' ability to support themselves as well as limit the social and educational training that high quality childcare can provide.

- As of 2016, in Stanislaus County, an estimated 64% of children between 0 and 12 years of age have all parents in the labor force (California Child Care Resource and Referral Network (CCCRRN), 2017).
- In Stanislaus County, an estimated 26% of childcare requests were for children under 2 years; 49% of requests were for children 2-5 years and 25% of childcare requests were for children 6 years and older (California Child Care Resource and Referral Network (CCCRRN), 2017).
- In Stanislaus County, as of 2017, a licensed childcare slot was available for only 16% of children 0-12 with parents in the labor force. (CCCRRN, 2017)
- From 2014 to 2017, the number of slots for children 6 years old and older at Licensed Child Care Centers decreased 35% (Table 12).
- From 2014 to 2017, the number of slots for children under 2 at Licensed Child Care Centers decreased 47% (Table 12).

Table 12: Licensed Child Care Center and Family Child Care Homes in Stanislaus County,2014 and 2017

	Licen	sed Chi	ld Care	Licensed Family Child					
Facilities		Center	s	Care Homes					
racinties	2014	2017	% Change	2014	2017	% Change			
Tatal Nameh av af Clata	7110	7242	20/	2700	2502				
l otal number of Slots	/110	/343	3%	3/88	3582	-5%			
Under 2	1006	531	-47%	*	*	*			
2 – 5 years	5583	6473	16%	*	*	*			
6 years & older	521	339	-35%	*	*	*			
Total Number of Sites	128	135	5%	359	324	-10%			
* Data not available									

Data Source: California Child Care Resource and Referral Network, 2013 California Child Care Portfolio Child Care Resource & Referral Databases 2017.

Taking into consideration parental needs and preference for the duration and regularity of childcare slots (e.g. full-time, part-time or non-traditional times) as well as the languages spoken at centers, some families may experience more difficulty than others at finding an appropriate slot for their children (see Table 13).

 Table 13: Percentage of Licensed Child Care Facilities and Slots by Center Type and Language Spoken in Stanislaus County, 2012

Facilities	Licensed Child Care Centers	Licensed Family Child Care Homes				
	2012	2012				
Full Time and Part Time Slots ¹	72%	84%				
Only Full Time Slots	6%	15%				
Only Part Time Slots	21%	1%				
Non-Traditional Hours Slots ²	12%	26%				
Language Spoken at Facilities ³						
English Speaking	100%	100%				
Spanish Speaking	65%	32%				
Sign Language	8%	4%				
Assyrian	6%	3%				
Vietnamese	3%	N/A				
Portuguese	N/A	3%				
Other Languages	5%	7%				

¹ Full-time is defined as 30 or more hours per week; part-time is less than 30 hours per week.

² Evening, weekend, or overnight care.

³ Percentages may exceed 100% when combining multiple languages.

Data Source: California Child Care Resource & Referral Network, 2015 California Child Care Portfolio

The cost of child care varies depending on the type of facility, the age of the child and the regularity and duration of care, as well as individual business pricing decisions.

- Table 14 shows the average (mean) cost for full time care for infants and preschool-aged children in licensed centers and licensed family childcare homes.
- There were substantial increases in mean cost for licensed childcare centers for full-time infant care (+15.1%) and full-time preschool care (+15.5%) from 2012-2016. Licensed family childcare homes also showed an increase in mean cost, though not as dramatic of an increase as licensed childcare centers (12.1% infant care, 11.7% preschool care).

Child Care	Licensed Child Care Centers		%	Licensed Child Car	%		
Services	2012	2016	Change	2012	2016	Change	
Full Time Infant	¢10 215	¢11 Q7/	15 10%	\$6 010	\$7 752	17 10/	
Care	φ10,313	φ11,07 4	13.170	Φ 0,919	φ/,/33	12.170	
Full Time	\$6.970	¢0.0E0	15 50%	\$6.607	¢7 200	11 70%	
Preschool Care	φ 0, 970	ф0,0 <u>3</u> 0	13.370	Φ 0,007	\$7,30U	11.7 70	
Data Source: California Child Care Resource & Referral Network, 2015 California Child Care Portfolio.							

Table 14: Cost of Licensed Child Care in Stanislaus County, 2012 and 2016

Access to Health Care

Health Insurance Coverage

Health insurance coverage can give a person a sense of security and control over his or her health and well-being. Individuals without health insurance coverage are more likely to forego needed medical treatment and procedures negatively impacting their current and future health and ability to provide for their families (Collins et al., 2006).

Respondents from the 2013 primary CHA survey reported nearly identical percentages of health insurance coverage regardless of age of children in the home (see Table 15).

Table 15: Health Insurance coverage of All Stanislaus Adults and Those with C	Children
Ages 0-5, 6-17, and 0-17, 2013	

	Adults with	Adults with	Adults with	All				
	Children age 0-5	Children age 6-17	Children age 0-17	Adults				
Adults with								
Health	70 704	70.004	70.004	70.004				
Insurance	79.7%	79.9%	79.9%	79.9%				
Coverage								
Number in	101	700	005	2 0 2 1				
Sample	404	/09	995	2,021				
Data Source: FHOP,	Data Source: FHOP, Stanislaus County CHA Community Survey, 2013.							

Usual Source of Care

"People with a usual source of care have better health outcomes and fewer disparities and costs" (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017a). A primary care provider as a usual source of care helps foster greater patient trust in provider, patient-provider communication, and increased likelihood of patients receiving appropriate medical care when needed (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017a).

As Figure 27 displays, over twice as many Stanislaus children (20.5%) age 0-17 did not have a usual source of care during 2012-2016, compared to California children (8.5%).



Figure 27: No Usual Source of Care Children Age 0-17, 2012-2016

Respondents to the 2013 primary CHA survey were asked the question "If you were unable to get care from a Licensed Health Care Professional, did you receive help from any of the following instead?" Figure 28 indicates which resources were selected from the options given.

- Among respondents with children age 0-5 (N=69), the three most common responses were family member (32.6%), friend (18.4%), and spouse or intimate partner (13.5%).
- Respondents with children age 5-17 (N=89), share the same three most common responses; however, percentages are higher in each category. (Family member 36.6%, friend 21.0%, and spouse or intimate partner 21.3%)

Figure 28: Usual Source of Care from Someone Other Than a Licensed Health Care Professional, Stanislaus County, 2013



Individuals who do not have a usual source of care are more likely to be reliant upon emergency department visits as a usual source of care (Liaw et al., 2014). Figure 29 shows what percentage of adults, adults with children age 0-5, and adults with children age 6-17 in Stanislaus County rely upon an emergency department as the source of most of their health care. There are no significant differences between both groups and the county as a whole.

- 10.5% of adults with children age 0-5 received most of their health care from the emergency department.
- 10.1% of adults with children age 6-17 received most of their health care from the emergency department.
- 10.3% of all survey respondents received most of their health care from the emergency department.



Figure 29: Usual Source of Care from Emergency Department, Stanislaus 2013

Foregoing Needed Healthcare

Foregoing needed medical or health care can pose a serious risk to the health of the individual foregoing the care as well as the community in which they live. Untreated or undiagnosed illnesses can become more serious conditions for which treatment or therapies may be more expensive and/or less effective. Communities also develop a higher risk for preventable communicable disease transmission when sick individuals remain undiagnosed or untreated.



Figure 30: Reasons for Foregoing Needed Health Care, Stanislaus County, 2013

Figure 30 identifies the leading reasons Stanislaus residents gave for foregoing needed health care. Responses to the 2013 primary CHA survey "If you had to go without care, why?", were broken down into three groups; residents with children age 0-5, residents with children age 6-17, and all county residents. Respondents were encouraged to mark each category which applied to their particular situation.

• The number one response for adults with children age 0-5 (58.8%) and 6-17 (61.7%) for going without needed care was because they could not afford some or all of the care needed.

- The second highest response for adults with children age 0-5 (49.1%) and 6-17 (52.9%) for going without needed care was because they did not have health insurance.
- The third highest response for adults with children age 0-5 (37.9%) and 6-17 (40%) for going without needed care was because their insurance would not cover it.

Denti-Cal Coverage

Oral health in children is an integral part of their overall health and well-being. Among lowincome children, poor oral health and tooth decay are significant problems that impact all areas of development. Children who reported having recent tooth pain were almost four times more likely to have a GPA lower than the median GPA (Seirawan H et. al., 2012). One study found that "almost 11% of students with inaccessible needed dental care in the past year missed school compared with 4% of those who had access to dental care" (Seirawan H et. al., 2012).

The American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry, American Dental Association and the American Academy of Pediatrics recommend that children visit a dentist by age one, or when the first tooth appears (American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry, 2010). However, 8.9% of children ages 2-11 in California, and 11.0% of children ages 2-11 in Stanislaus County have never been to a dentist (UCLA Center for Health Policy Research, 2013-2014). (Note: This statistic for Stanislaus children is statistically unstable.)

One of the benefits under the Affordable Care Act in 2013 is that all children have access to insurance coverage for dental care, many of whom enrolled in Medi-Cal's dental program, also known as Denti-Cal. As of December 2015, 5,680,477 or 52.8% of California's children and youth ages 0-20 were enrolled in Medi/Denti-Cal. (California Department of Health Care Services, 2016)

In California in 2011, the rate of enrollment in pediatric Denti-Cal was 360.0 per 1,000 children aged 0 to 5 (Children Now, 2017). For children and adolescents ages 0 to 20, the rate of enrollment into the Denti-Cal program was 293.4 per 1,000 (Children Now, 2017a). Comparatively, in Stanislaus County, the enrollment rates in pediatric Denti-Cal and Denti-Cal for children 0 to 5 and for children 0 to 20 were slightly higher, at 429.8 per 1,000 and 350.1 per 1,000. (Children Now, 2017, 2017a and ACS)

Denti-Cal is provided through two delivery systems: Dental Managed Care and Denti-Cal Feefor-Service. Denti-Cal offers a large range of dental services to eligible beneficiaries. Eligible children currently receive full scope benefits (California Department of Health Care Services, 2016a).

Tees for Englore Denemenaties
Implant services
Oral and maxillofacial surgery
Orthodontic and adjunctive services
Maxillofacial prosthetics
Removable and fixed prosthodontics

Denti-Cal Dental Services for Eligible Beneficiaries

Table 16 shows the number of Stanislaus County dentists who offer Denti-Cal services for children ranging in ages 0-25. Each individual practice serves and excludes different age groups within that range and acceptance of Denti-Cal does not indicate that the practice is open to new patients. Note the more than 60% decrease in participating providers from 2011 to 2015 (48 to 19).

Year	Modesto	Ceres	Hughson	Newman	Oakdale	Patterson	Riverbank	Turlock	Salida*	Total
2008	12	1	1	1	1	1	1	5	1*	24
2009	20	1	1	1	1	1	1	4	1*	31
2011	31	1	1	1	1	2	1	9	1*	48
2012	14	1	1	1	1	1	1	3	1*	24
2015	11	1	1	1	0	1	1	3	1*	19
*Salida (Dental Surgery Center Only) Data Source: Children's Health and Disability Program, Stanislaus County Health Sarvices Agancy 2015										

Table 16: Number of Denti-Cal Practices in Stanislaus County by City, 2015

"Lagging" Denti-Cal reimbursement rates may be partially to blame for reductions in participating provider numbers throughout the state and Stanislaus County (CDA, 2015). In October of 2013, a 10% provider payment reduction was enacted and made retroactive to services performed on or after June 1, 2011 (CDA, 2013). Effective July 1, 2015, the Budget Act of 2015 restored provider payment rates for dental and applicable ancillary services increasing the rates of most dental services by up to 10% (CDA, 2015a). Additionally, a portion of the new tax revenue from Proposition 56's increased tobacco tax has been allocated to further increase Denti-Cal reimbursement rates. If approved by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, hundreds of dental procedures will receive an additional 40 percent supplemental rate increase through Denti-Cal (CDA, 2017).

Physical Health and Well-Being

Prenatal Care and Perinatal Health in Stanislaus

Prenatal Care

Prenatal care is a vital measure that can help ensure a healthy pregnancy. Two leading causes for infant death are congenital anomalies and low birthweight; both negative outcomes can be improved through adequate prenatal care (CDC, 2011). Prenatal care that begins during the first trimester of pregnancy can help maximize the potential for a healthy mother and infant throughout the pregnancy and delivery. Figure 31 shows the percentage of mothers that began prenatal care during the first trimester during 2014-2016.

- 79.5% of all Stanislaus mothers began prenatal care during the first trimester.
- 83.3% of all California mothers began prenatal care during the first trimester.
- The Healthy People 2020 objective for prenatal care began during the first trimester is 77.9%. Stanislaus is slightly higher than the HP 2020 objective and California is well above the objective.

Figure 31: Percentage of Prenatal Care Begun During the First Trimester of Pregnancy, 2014-2016



Low birth weight

The Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) defines a low birth weight infant as a newborn weighing less than 5.5 pounds or 2,500 grams at the time of birth (CDC, 2014). "A low birth weight infant can be born too small, too early, or both" (CDC, 2014). Low birth weight infants are at a higher risk for respiratory distress syndrome, bleeding in the brain, heart problems, necrotizing enterocolitis, and abnormal blood vessel growth in the eyes (March of Dimes, 2013). The CDC highlights specific risk factors and prevention methods, which are listed on page 62 (CDC, 2014).

Maternal Risk Factors

- Smoking
- Drinking alcohol
- Lack of weight gain
- Younger than 15 years or, older than 35 years
- Social and economic factors, such as
 - Low income
 - Low educational level
 - Stress
 - Domestic violence or other abuse
 - Unmarried
- Previous preterm birth
- Exposure to air pollution (both indoor and outdoor) and drinking water contaminated with lead, which are considered environmental risk factors.

Prevention

- Quit smoking.
- See a doctor for a medical checkup before pregnancy.
- Work with a health care provider to control diseases such as high blood pressure or diabetes.
- Get preconception health care and early prenatal care throughout the pregnancy.
- Discuss concerns during pregnancy with a doctor, and seek medical attention for any warning signs or symptoms of preterm labor.
- Take a daily multivitamin containing 400 micrograms of folic acid before and throughout pregnancy.

Figure 32 shows the Healthy People 2020 target for percentage of infants born at a low birth weight (7.8%). Stanislaus County (6.5%) and California (6.8%) have both reached and surpassed this objective target during 2014-2016.



Figure 32: Low Birthweight Infant Percentage, 2014-2016

Preterm births

The March of Dimes Foundation (MOD) defines a premature birth as a baby that is born before 37 weeks (MOD, 2013a). These babies are more inclined to have health problems existing during infancy, childhood and even into adulthood (MOD, 2013a). Some of the health problems that can afflict premature babies include apnea, Respiratory Distress Syndrome, intraventricular hemorrhage, jaundice. and anemia (MOD, 2013a).

The Healthy People 2020 (HP 2020) objective for preterm births is 9.4% (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017b). Figure 33 shows the preterm birth percentage for 2007-2015 by jurisdiction, compared to the Healthy People 2020 objective.

- The HP 2020 objective (9.4%) for total preterm births has been met by Stanislaus County and California since at least 2007.
- Preterm birth percentages are lower in Stanislaus County (8.4%) than California (8.5%). (Note: California observes greater rates of preterm births in the African American population compared to other racial groups. Stanislaus has a very small African American population comparatively, and that may result in averaged better outcomes for the county.)



Figure 33: Percent of Live Births Less than 37 Weeks Gestation, by Jurisdiction, 2007-2015

Infant Mortality

Infant mortality is defined by the CDC as "the death of a baby before his or her first birthday" (CDC, 2015). The top five causes of infant death are birth defects, preterm birth, Sudden Infant Death Syndrome (SIDS), maternal complications of pregnancy, and injuries like suffocation (CDC, 2015). Infant mortality can be mitigated by early (first trimester) and consistent prenatal care, avoiding injury during pregnancy, and by maintaining a healthy weight and diet throughout the pregnancy.

Figure 34 shows the infant mortality rates per 1,000 live births for Stanislaus and California during 2013-2015.

- The Stanislaus infant mortality rate (5.4/1000) is higher than the California infant mortality rate (4.6/1000).
- California and Stanislaus are succeeding in surpassing the HP 2020 objective (6.0/1000).



Figure 34: Infant Mortality Rate per 1,000 Live Births, 2013-2015

Teen Births

The Center for Disease Control and Prevention considers teen pregnancy to be a "winnable battle" (2015a). Teen pregnancy prevention is also one of the CDC's top six priorities in public health (CDC, 2015a).

The CDC estimated that during 2010, \$9.4 billion in costs were incurred nationally by teen pregnancy and childbirth (CDC, 2015a). These costs were estimated based on increased spending on health care, foster care, increased incarceration rates among children with teen mothers, and lost tax revenue from teen mothers having lower educational attainments resulting in lower income earning potentials (CDC, 2015a). During 2010, California spent an estimated \$956 million on teen child bearing (The National Campaign, 2014). Additionally, teen mothers (50%) are more likely to not obtain a high school diploma by the age of 22 when compared to those teens that did not become pregnant during adolescence (10%) (CDC, 2015a).

Figure 35 shows the teen birth rate per 1,000 girls age 15-19 for the period of 2007-2013.

- Stanislaus County has shown a steady decline in teen birth rates from 2007-2013: 52.0 births per 1,000 girls age 15-19 to 28.8, nearly a 45% reduction.
- The State of California has shown a slightly slower decline in teen birth rates when compared to Stanislaus. California saw a 42% reduction during 2007-2013.
- The United States has shown the slowest decline with a 36% reduction from 2007-2013.

Figure 35: Teen Birth Rate Per 1,000 Young Women ages 15-19, by Jurisdiction, 2007-2013



Data Source: As cited on kidsdata.org, California Dept. of Finance, <u>Race/Ethnic Population with Age and Sex Detail</u>, <u>1990-1999, 2000-2010, 2010-2060</u>; California Dept. of Public Health, Center for Health Statistics, Birth Statistical Master Files; Centers for Disease Control & Prevention, Natality data on CDC <u>WONDER</u>; Martin et al. (2015), Births: Final Data for 2013. National Vital Statistics Reports, <u>64(1)</u> (Mar. 2015). Figure 36 below identifies the Stanislaus County teen birth rate per 1,000 girls age 15-19 during 2007-2013 by age of the mother. Healthy People 2020 teen birth rate goals are 36.2 live births per 1,000 women age 15-17 and 104.6 live births per 1,000 women ages 18-19 (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017c).

- Births to teen mothers age 15-17 have shown a steady decrease in rate during 2007-2013 from 27.2 to 14.5 per 1,000 young women.
- Stanislaus County saw a 46.7% decrease in teen birth rates among mothers age 15-17 during 2007-2013.
- Births to teen mothers age 18-19 have shown a significant decrease in rate during 2007-2013 from 92.1 to 49.5 births per 1,000 young women.
- Stanislaus County saw a 46.3% decrease in teen birth rates among mothers age 18-19 during 2007-2013.

Figure 36: Stanislaus Teen Birth Rate Per 1,000 Teens by Age of Mother, 2007-2013



Data Source: As cited on kidsdata.org, California Dept. of Finance, Race/Ethnic Population with Age and Sex Detail, 1990-1999, 2000-2010, 2010-2060; California Dept. of Public Health, Center for Health Statistics, Birth Statistical Master Files; Centers for Disease Control & Prevention, Natality data on CDC WONDER; Martin et al. (2015), Births: Final Data for 2013. National Vital Statistics Reports, 64(1) (Mar. 2015).

Breastmilk

Breastmilk is the ideal source of nutrition for newborn babies. The World Health Organization (2017) states that "Breastmilk is the natural first food for babies, it provides all the energy and nutrients that the infant needs for the first months of life, and it continues to provide up to half or more of a child's nutritional needs during the second half of the first year, and up to one-third during the second year of life". In addition to providing a complete nutrient source for infants,

breastmilk also facilitates cognitive and sensory development, as well as protection from infectious and/or chronic disease (WHO, 2017).

Figure 37 shows a steady increase in newborns who were exclusively fed breastmilk in the hospital during 2010-2014 in Stanislaus and California. From 2010 to 2014 the percentage of mothers who exclusively breastfed their infants increased by 21% in Stanislaus and 17.6% in California.



The HP 2020 has a target of 81.9% for infants who "ever breastfed." "Ever breastfed" is defined as the infant receiving any breastmilk regardless of amount, modality, or frequency. (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017d) Figure 38 below shows the percentage of infants who were ever fed breastmilk during 2010-2013 in Stanislaus and California.

- Both Stanislaus and California have consistently been above the HP 2020 Objective in percentage of infants who ever breastfed.
- From 2010 to 2014 the percentage of infants who ever breastfed steadily increased 3.6% in Stanislaus, slightly higher than California (3.1%).



69

Childhood Asthma

It is estimated that 1 in 8 adults and children currently have asthma in California (CDPH, 2013). The financial burden of asthma in California is estimated to be around \$11.3 billion each year (CDPH, 2013). These costs are broken down as:

- \$9.6 billion in direct health care costs,
- \$1.5 billion in work and school days lost, and
- \$251 million in productivity loss due to premature deaths (CDPH, 2013).
- Medi-Cal is the expected payment source for the largest portion (42.46%) of asthma hospitalizations in Stanislaus while only 38.35% are covered by private insurance (see Figure 39).



Figure 39: Expected Source of Payment for Asthma Hospitalizations, Stanislaus, 2014

Figure 40 below shows the average charge per asthma hospitalization by age group between Stanislaus and California.

- The cost for children ages 0-17 is, on average, 10.9% less in Stanislaus than the rest of California per asthma hospitalization.
- On average, adults age 18 and over are charged 48.5% more in Stanislaus than the rest of California per asthma hospitalization.
- All ages combined are charged, on average, 33.2% more in Stanislaus than the rest of California per asthma hospitalization.



Figure 40: Average Charge Per Asthma Hospitalization, 2014
Figure 41 below shows the asthma hospitalization rate per 10,000 children age 0-4. Stanislaus County has seen a 72% decrease in asthma hospitalization rates among children age 0-4 from 2010-2016. California asthma hospitalization rates for this age group have also declined during this period (31% decrease) however, not as drastically as Stanislaus.







Figure 42 shows the age-adjusted asthma hospitalization rates per 10,000 children age 5-17. Rates for both Stanislaus and California have minor year-to-year fluctuations resulting in a wave like pattern during 2010-2016. Yearly variances in outside environmental asthma triggers such as pollens, molds and dust cannot be ruled out as possible factors in producing the trend shown in Figure 42. Children ages 5-17 are more likely to be involved with outdoor activities like sports than children age 0-4, therefore increasing their exposure to environmental asthma triggers, but older children are also stronger and much more likely to have been diagnosed earlier and have inhalers or other interventions available to mitigate asthma attacks, thus avoiding hospitalization.

Table 17 shows the rate of asthma-related emergency department visits per 10,000 children by age group for 2014.

- Stanislaus has a higher rate than California of asthma emergency department visits in all three age categories:
 - o age 0-4 Stanislaus is over two percent (2.1%) higher than California,
 - o age 5-17 Stanislaus is 24.7% higher than California, and
 - age 0-17 Stanislaus is 17.0% higher than California.

Especially at certain times of year, Stanislaus County is known to have particularly poor air quality, which may explain some of the higher asthma emergency department rates compared to the entire state, much of which has fresh air off the coast.

Table 17: Asthma Emergency Department Visits Age-Adjusted Rate Per 10,000 Children,
By Age Group, 2014

Location	Rate per 10,000					
Location	Age 0-4	Age 5-17	Age 0-17			
Stanislaus	105.6	90.3	94.4			
California 103.4 72.4 80.7						
Data Source: California Den	artment of Public Health, Califo	rnia Breathina: Stanislaus Cou	ntv Asthma Profile, 2016			

Immunizations

The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services states, "Vaccines are among the most costeffective clinical preventive services and are a core component of any preventive services package. Childhood immunization programs provide a very high return on investment" (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017e).

Timely vaccination in the United States is annually responsible for:

- "saving 33,000 lives;
- preventing 14 million cases of disease;
- reducing direct health care cost by \$9.9 billion;
- saving \$33.4 billion in indirect costs" (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017e).

In 2010, a statewide pertussis outbreak occurred with 159 cases of all ages in Stanislaus County. At that time, Assembly Bill 354 was enacted requiring all students, entering the seventh through twelfth grade in the public and private school sectors to obtain a Tdap (Tetanus, Diptheria, and Pertussis) booster vaccine prior to beginning the 2011-2012 school-year. During the subsequent years pertussis infections declined considerably, rising again in 2014, as is expected with Pertussis' 3-5-year outbreak cycle.

Figure 43 shows the percent of entering Kindergarten students with all required immunizations. After widely publicized outbreaks of vaccine-preventable diseases in 2015, the vaccination rates show a marked increase for the following school year, with Stanislaus County vaccination rates remaining higher than California rates.



There are three reasons a child would be listed as not vaccinated: conditional entrant, permanent medical exemption or personal belief exemption. Conditional entrants do not currently meet all requirements due to temporary medical exemption, having just transferred to the school without all the documentation yet, or another similar situation that warrants follow-up (CDPH, 2016). Permanent medical exemption involves a note from a physician indicating permanent medical reasons immunization is not indicated (CDPH, 2016). The personal belief exemption involves

the child's parent requesting that the immunization requirement be waived because the "immunizations are contrary to the parent's belief" (CDPH, 2016). Effective in January of 2016, Senate Bill 277 removed the option of a personal belief exemption for students attending any school or childcare facility, either public or private. This shift in California law can be seen by the marked increase in kindergarten vaccination rates in 2016-2017.

For the 2017-2018 school year, out of 8,858 Stanislaus County kindergarten students:

- 96.0% had all required vaccinations.
- 2.1% were conditional entrants,
- 0.7% had permanent medical exemption, and
- 0.0% had personal belief exemption (because it is no longer allowed by law). (CDPH, 2017-2018)

Injuries

Injuries can have a major impact on families and the community as a whole. Based on the severity of an injury, the potential for long-term physical, emotional, and financial impact can vary greatly (CDC, 2009). "Injuries often do not result in death but nevertheless place a considerable burden on the injured person, his or her family, other caregivers, the community, and society" (CDC, 2009).

Death data for injuries only captures those most severe cases. The following information looks at injuries that caused enough harm to warrant a visit to the emergency department, or hospitalization, but not death. According to the California Department of Public Health's EpiCenter, California Injury Data Online portal (2010):

- The top 2 injuries resulting in a non-fatal hospitalization for children age 0-5 in Stanislaus (2014) were:
 - 1. Unintentional Fall at a rate of 43.4/100,000
 - 2. Unintentional Poisoning at a rate of 36.9/100,000.
- The top 2 injuries resulting in a non-fatal hospitalization for children age 6-17 in Stanislaus (2014) were:
 - 1. Suicide/Self Inflicted Injury at a rate of 42.7/100,000,
 - 2. Unintentional Fall at a rate of 24.4/100,000,
- The top 3 injuries resulting in an emergency department visit (without admission) for children age 0-5 in Stanislaus (2014) was:
 - 1. Unintentional Fall at a rate of 4,557.9/100,000,
 - 2. Unintentional Struck by an Object at a rate of 1,637.3/100,000,
 - 3. Unintentional injuries from Natural or Environmental causes at a rate of 1,274.6/100,000.
 - These include heat, cold, air pressure, travel, hunger/thirst/ exposure, venomous animals and plants, animals, lightening, storms, earthquakes, eruptions, etcetera (ICD9Data.com, 2012).

- The top 3 injuries resulting in an emergency department visit (without admission) for children age 6-17 in Stanislaus (2014) were:
 - 1. Unintentional Fall at a rate of 2,528.1/100,000,
 - 2. Unintentional Struck by an Object at a rate of 2,031.4/100,000,
 - 3. Unintentional Overexertion at a rate of 875.3/100,000.

Table 18 below shows the injury rate by age group (0-5 and 6-17) for non-fatal injuries that either resulted in an emergency department visit (without admission) or a hospitalization. A comparison is made between injury rates during 2009-2011 and 2012-2014. For both age groups, the rate of hospitalization for all non-fatal injuries, and specifically unintentional injuries, is lower during 2012-2014 than in 2009-2011. The rate of emergency department visits for all non-fatal injuries rose during 2012-2014 when compared to 2009-2011.

Table 18: Injury Rate for Children, Per 100,000, by Age Group, Stanislaus, 2009-2011 and2012-2014

	· ·	Age 0-5		Age 6-17		
Intention	Injury	2009-2011	2012-2014	2009-2011	2012- 2014	
	Non-Fatal Hospitalization	257.1	216.8	213.1	187.3	
All Injuries	Non-Fatal Emergency Department Visit	10,696.5	11,364.1	8,317.6	9,024.3	
	Non-Fatal Hospitalization	240.8	200.3	160.5	127.7	
Unintentional Injuries	Non-Fatal Emergency Department Visit10,622.211,279.77,818.38,564.3					
	Data Source: California De Retrieved 2018.	partment of Public I	Health, EpiCenter, (California Injury D	ata Online,	

Table 19 shows the total counts of non-fatal injuries by cause and age group from 2009-2011 and 2012-2014 in Stanislaus County. Counts remained relatively stable for hospitalizations with the exception of an increase in the number of self-inflicted injuries resulting in a hospitalization for age groups 10-14 and 15-19. Emergency department visits for self-inflicted injuries for 10-14-year-olds nearly doubled during 2012-2014 when compared to 2009-2011 totals.

	2012-2014								
	Ago	Unintentional Self-Inflicted		Assault		Other			
Outcome	Age	2009-	2012-	2009-	2012-	2009-	2012-	2009-	2012-
	uroup	2011	2014	2011	2014	2011	2014	2011	2014
P	0-4	13,066	13589	<10	0	51	64	36	31
Emergency	5-9	8,458	9,996	<10	<10	55	64	18	20
Department	10-14	10,020	10,703	97	170	306	236	48	54
VISIC	15-19	10,806	11,122	359	449	1099	799	148	31
	0-4	301	247	0	0	<10	11	12	12
Uconitalization	5-9	159	139	0	0	<10	0	<10	<10
Hospitalization	10-14	175	116	13	33	<10	13	21	14
	15-19	331	279	69	83	103	66	51	56
Data Source: Californ	ia Departm	ent of Public	Health, Epi(Center Calife	ornia Injury	Data Onlir	ne, Retrieve	d 2015.	

Table 19: Stanislaus Total of Non-Fatal Injury by Cause and Age Group, 2009-2011 and2012-2014

Nutrition

Proper nutrition plays a key role in all stages of child development. A healthy diet can help to ward off infection and illness, as well as improve cognition, fitness, and endurance (O'Dea, 2003).

Research by Adolphus et al. (2013) concluded that "increased frequency of habitual breakfast was consistently positively associated with academic performance." Table 20 shows the percentage of Stanislaus students that reported eating breakfast within the past day by gender and grade level. For grades 9, 11, and non-traditional students, a lower percentage of Stanislaus youth had eaten breakfast within the past day when compared to the rest of California. Male students (63.6%) were more likely to have eaten breakfast in the past day than female students (56.9%). Students in non-traditional schools were least likely to have had breakfast (female 43.5% and male 53.8%).

	Grade Level, by Bullbuleton, 2011 2015								
	Percent	Percent							
Grade Level	Female		Male						
	Stanislaus	California	Stanislaus	California					
7 th Grade	62.0%	62.0%	72.1%	70.2%					
9 th Grade	54.6%	57.4%	64.2%	66.2%					
11 th Grade	57.6%	59.8%	59.7%	61.6%					
Non-Traditional	43.5%	47.9%	53.8%	53.8%					
All	56.9%	59.2%	63.6%	65.5%					
Data Source : As cited on I Healthy Kids Survey and (Data Source : As cited on kidsdata.org, California Department of Education, California Healthy Kids Survey and California Student Survey (WestEd) Rationed (2018)								

Table 20: Students Who Self-Reported Eating Breakfast in the Past Day, by Gender and
Grade Level; by Jurisdiction, 2011-2013

A healthy diet involves a variety of foods, complete with fruits and vegetables. "People who eat more vegetables and fruits as part of an overall healthy diet are likely to have a reduced risk of some chronic diseases" (USDA, 2016). While the CHA asked adults about their produce consumption, inferences can be made about the children's consumption by association. "Parents create environments for children that may foster the development of healthy eating behaviors and weight, or that may promote overweight and aspects of disordered eating." (Scaglioni, 2008) Figure 44 examines self-reported reasons adults with children in Stanislaus County are not getting the recommended servings (5-7) of fruits and vegetables daily. A slightly higher percentage of adults with children age 0-5 (35.3%) gave a reason of "not having time to prepare," than adults with kids age 6-17 (33.2%). Less than 50% of parents with children age 0-17 reported getting the recommended daily serving of fruits and vegetables.

Figure 44: Reason for Not Getting Recommended Servings of Fruits and Vegetables; Adults with Children age 0-5 and 6-17; Stanislaus County, 2013



Physical Activity

In 1995 the Board of Education in California reestablished minimum fitness standards for youth in grades five, seven and nine. The *FITNESSGRAM*® physical fitness test (PFT) is the designated testing tool for California Public Schools. "The main goal of the test is to help students in starting life-long habits of regular physical activity." (CDOE, 2017d)

The *FITNESSGRAM*® is composed of the following six fitness areas, with a number of test options provided for most areas (CDOE, 2017d).

- 1. Aerobic Capacity
 - PACER (Progressive Aerobic Cardiovascular Endurance Run)
 - One-Mile Run
 - Walk Test (only for ages 13 or older)
- 2. Abdominal Strength and Endurance
 - Curl-Up
- 3. Upper Body Strength and Endurance
 - Push-Up
 - Modified Pull-Up
 - Flexed-Arm Hang
- 4. Body Composition
 - Skinfold Measurements
 - Body Mass Index
 - Bioelectric Impedance Analyzer
- 5. Trunk Extensor Strength and Flexibility
 - Trunk Lift
- 6. Flexibility
 - Back-Saver Sit and Reach
 - Shoulder Stretch

Cuada	Percentage	Percentage						
Level	Location	2015		2016		2017		
		Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	
5th Crade	Stanislaus	24.8%	23.7%	22.4%	21.8%	19.8%	19.7%	
5 th Grade	California	27.2%	25.6%	26.9%	24.9%	25.7%	24.2%	
7th Crade	Stanislaus	32.8%	33.1%	31.3%	31.3%	32.3%	32.1%	
/ " Uraue	California	32.3%	32.7%	32.1%	32.1%	31.6%	31.2%	
Oth Crada	Stanislaus	33.0%	36.7%	30.4%	35.1%	29.5%	31.7%	
J ^e draue	California	35.9%	39.1%	35.4%	37.9%	33.7%	35.8%	
Data Source:	California Dept. o	f Education. Ph	vsical Fitness T	Testina Researd	ch Files (August 2	018).		

Table 21: Students Meeting all Fitness Standards. by gender and grade level; 2015-2017

Table 21 reports the percentages of students meeting all fitness standards by grade, location, year, and sex. Stanislaus County and California have relatively similar percentages of female and male students meeting all fitness standards, however, California averages are slightly higher in

most groups and subgroups. Stanislaus County students surpassed California averages in seventh graders of both sexes in 2015 and 2017.

Child and Youth Deaths

The direct impact of a child's death on family members, friends, and the community is impossible to measure. Looking at death rates helps provide important information for researchers and policy makers, including how better to prevent future deaths (Child Trends, 2015a). Figure 45 below shows a downward trend of child/youth death rates for children age 1-24 from 2002-2017 for the U.S. (33.0 to 24.3) and California (28.8 to 19.4). Stanislaus experienced a much faster decline (36.0 to 24.7) in child/youth death rates during 2002-2010, followed by four years of increased rates peaking in 2010-2012 (30.4), and is has been back below United States rates as of 2013-2015. The current Stanislaus County death rate for youth ages 1-19 is 24.2 deaths per 100,000 youth for 2015-2017.



Figure 45: Child/Youth Age 1-19 Death Rates per 100,000 by Jurisdiction, 2002-2017

Data Source: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics. Underlying Cause of Death 1999-2017 on CDC WONDER Online Database, released December, 2018. Data are from the Multiple Cause of Death Files, 1999-2017, as compiled from data provided by the 57 vital statistics jurisdictions through the Vital Statistics Cooperative Program. Accessed at http://wonder.cdc.gov/ucd-icd10.html on Dec 10, 2018

Type of	Rate per 100	Rate per 100,000						
Death	2002-2004	2005-2007	2008-2010	2011-2013	2014-2016			
Injury Death	25.2	20.8	13.8	18.2	12.8			
Non-Injury	10.8	10.4	10.9	11 1	11 5			
Death	10.0	10.4	10.9	11.1	11.5			
Data Source: Center	s for Disease Contro	l and Prevention, N	ational Center for He	ealth Statistics. Under	lying Cause of Death			

Table 22: Number of Deaths by Type of Death or Youth Ages 1-19; Stanislaus County2002-2016

Data Source: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics. Underlying Cause of Death 1999-2016 on CDC WONDER Online Database, released December 2017. Data are from the Multiple Cause of Death Files, 1999-2016, as compiled from data provided by the 57 vital statistics jurisdictions through the Vital Statistics Cooperative Program. Accessed at http://wonder.cdc.gov/ucd-icd10.html on Nov 5, 2018 4:28:55 PM

Table 22 above identifies the number of deaths for youth ages 1-19 in Stanislaus County during 2002-2016. The table divides the numbers as either injury deaths or non-injury deaths. Table 22 reads as:

- Injury death rates among youth age 1-19 have fluctuated in Stanislaus (25.2 to 12.8 per 100,000) from 2002-2016, with an overall decline. In 2011-2013, the number of injury deaths in youth ages 1-19 was especially high due to a spike in homicide deaths in 15-19-year-olds. The higher injury death rates 2002-2007 were attributed to higher unintentional injury death rates in the 15-19 age group.
- Non-injury death rates among youth age 1-19 have risen slowly in Stanislaus (10.8 to 11.5 per 100,000) during 2002-2016, with an especially low number in 2008-2010 (62).

Injury deaths in Stanislaus County include homicide, suicide and unintentional injury. Among youth ages 1-19 the age- and cause-specific numbers are also too small to report directly (CDPH, 2015).

- Unintentional Injury Deaths
 - In youth ages 1-19, unintentional injury deaths are the most common cause of injury death in Stanislaus County.
 - Youth age 15-19 account for more than half of the unintentional injury deaths among 1-19-year-olds.
 - Unintentional injury death rates for 1-19-year-olds were consistently between 8.7 and 10.6 for 2008-2016.
 - In 2002-2004 and 2005-2007 unintentional injury death rates were 19.4 and 16.1 per 100,000, respectively for the 1-19-year-old age group.
- Homicide Deaths
 - Homicide deaths are most common among youth age 15-19.
 - During 2011-2013, the number of deaths by homicide among youth age 15-19 doubled from previous years, accounted for 26.2% of all injury deaths in that time period.

- Suicide Deaths
 - The number of youth suicides stayed consistently below 13 for each three-year time period.
 - Suicide is most common among youth age 15-19 with 77% of suicide deaths among youth during 2002-2016 in this age group.

Child and Youth Safety

Bullying and Harassment at School

"Bullying is unwanted, aggressive behavior among school aged children that involves a real or perceived power imbalance" (StopBullying.gov, 2016). Bullying behavior can have serious lasting consequences for both the bullied and bully (StopBullying.gov, 2016).

In 2013, the CDC found that nearly 20% of all high school (9-12th grade) students in the U.S. reported being bullied at least once within the past 12 months on school property (CDC, 2016). Figure 46 shows higher percentages of female Stanislaus students in traditional grades reporting being bullied or harassed than male students, with more bullying reported among younger students. Over 40% of seventh graders reported being bullied or harassed. No data is available on characteristics of the perpetrators of these actions such as gender or age.

Figure 46: Student Reported Bullying/Harassment by Gender and Grade Level Stanislaus County: 2011-2013



Table 23 identifies reasons given by students for being bullied or harassed. Race or national origin is the most common reason for bullying or harassment in all four groups. Overall, at least five percent of students in all four grades had been bullied at least once based on their race or national origin in the previous year. Religion and sexual orientation as reasons for bullying have similar distributions, with the highest percentages occurring in the non-traditional school group. Having a disability or perceived disability was the least common reason to be bullied across all four grades (7th, 9th, 11th grade and non-traditional).

	Percentage	2010		
Reason	7 th Grade	9 th grade	11 th Grade	Non- Traditional
Gender				
1 Time	4.0%	3.9%	3.0%	6.8%
2-3 Times	2.3%	2.2%	1.8%	3.8%
4 or More	2.9%	2.7%	2.5%	2.8%
Race or				
National Origin				
1 Time	8.9%	6.7%	5.1%	9.1%
2-3 Times	4.5%	4.5%	4.2%	4.4%
4 or More	6.6%	7.2%	4.9%	5.8%
Religion				
1 Time	5.3%	4.4%	3.0%	5.5%
2-3 Times	2.4%	2.9%	2.2%	4.6%
4 or More	3.0%	3.3%	3.1%	3.8%
Disability				
1 Time	2.8%	2.9%	1.8%	4.0%
2-3 Times	1.5%	2.0%	0.9%	3.3%
4 or More	2.1%	1.7%	2.1%	3.1%
Sexual				
Orientation				
1 Time	5.1%	3.4%	3.1%	3.9%
2-3 Times	2.0%	3.1%	1.9%	5.7%
4 or More	3.8%	4.2%	3.1%	5.6%
Data Source: California	Department of Educa	tion, <u>California Healthy</u>	<u>Kids Survey</u> and <u>California</u>	<u>Student Survey</u> (WestEd).

Table 23: Reasons for Being Bullied/Harassed by Grade Level, Stanislaus County, 2011-2013

Electronic aggression, also known as *cyberbullying*, can be defined as "Any type of harassment or bullying (teasing, telling lies, making fun of someone, making rude or mean comments, spreading rumors, or making threatening or aggressive comments) that occurs through e-mail, a chat room, instant messaging, a website (including blogs), text messaging, or videos or pictures posted on websites or sent through cell phones" (David-Ferdon & Hertz, 2009). Table 24 below shows that over 9% (9.5% to 12.8%) of students surveyed in grades seven, nine, eleven, and non-traditional students were cyberbullied at least one time in the past 12 months. Students in the non-traditional group (7.8%) were most likely to have been cyberbullied more than four times within the past 12 months.

	Percentage						
Frequency	7 th Grade	9 th grade	11 th Grade	Non- Traditional			
1 Time	9.8%	10.5%	9.5%	12.8%			
2-3 Times	5.0%	8.4%	6.9%	9.1%			
4 or More	4.7%	5.4%	5.2%	7.8%			
Data Source: California Depar	tment of Education, <u>Cali</u>	ifornia Healthy Kids Sur	<u>vey</u> and <u>California Stude</u>	<u>ent Survey</u> (WestEd).			

 Table 24: Electronic Aggression by Grade Level Stanislaus County, 2011-2013

The CDC has recommended preventive measures to address bullying:

- Improving supervision of students.
- Using school rules and behavior management techniques in the classroom and throughout the school to detect and address bullying by providing consequences for bullying.
- Having a whole school anti-bullying policy, and enforcing that policy consistently.
- Promoting cooperation among different professionals and between school staff and parents (CDC, 2016).

Child Abuse and Neglect

Child abuse and neglect is an immediate danger to all children, families, and communities involved. Children who were abused and/or neglected are at much higher risk of the following diseases and behaviors (CDC, 2016a):

- Alcoholism and alcohol abuse
- Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
- Depression
- Fetal death
- Poor health-related quality of life
- Illicit drug use
- Ischemic heart disease
- Liver disease
- Poor work performance
- Financial stress

- Risk for intimate partner violence
- Multiple sexual partners
- Sexually transmitted diseases
- Smoking
- Suicide attempts
- Unintended pregnancies
- Early initiation of smoking
- Early initiation of sexual activity
- Adolescent pregnancy
- Risk for sexual violence
- Poor academic achievement

The Adverse Childhood Experience Study (ACE) being conducted by the CDC and Kaiser Permanente since 1995, has identified that the above list of health problems increase in a "strong and graded fashion", as the number of ACE events increase for a child (CDC, 2016a).

Figure 47: Rates of Substantiated Cases of Child Abuse and Neglect: California and Stanislaus 2008-2017



Figure 47 shows the rate per 1,000 children under the age of 18 to have substantiated cases of child abuse and or neglect from 2008-2017 in California and Stanislaus. The rate of substantiated abuse and neglect cases in Stanislaus is consistently higher than California. The rate of

substantiated abuse and neglect cases in Stanislaus (14.1 to 13.4) has fluctuated during 2008-2017, with highs and lows occurring about every three years. In contrast, the rate of substantiated abuse and neglect cases in California is on a slow and steady downward trend 2008-2017 (10.2 to 7.7). This increase in variability in Stanislaus County may be due in part to the smaller numbers of cases and smaller child population in the county compared to California.

California State Legislative Analyst Office (1996) defined general neglect as, "the negligent failure of a parent/guardian or caretaker to provide adequate food, clothing, shelter, or supervision where no physical injury to the child has occurred." It accounts for the majority (85.1%) of substantiated abuse cases in 2017 in Stanislaus and California (69.4%). Stanislaus has a lower percentage than California in every listed category in Table 25 in 2017, with the exceptions of general neglect (85.1% Stanislaus, 69.4% CA), exploitation (0.6% Stanislaus, 0.2% CA), and severe neglect (4.2% Stanislaus, 4.1% CA).

Type of		Percent of Substantiated Cases						
Substantiated	201	15	2	016	2	2017		
Abuse	Stan	CA	Stan	CA	Stan	CA		
At Risk / Sibling	2.4%	6.0%	1.2%	6.0%	0.5%	5.6%		
Abused	2.170	0.070	1.270	0.070	0.570	5.070		
Caretaker								
Absence /	1.9%	4.2%	2.5%	4.0%	3.3%	3.8%		
Incapacity								
Emotional Abuse	0.1%	4.9%	0.7%	4.5%	0.5%	4.0%		
Exploitation	0.0%	0.1%	0.5%	0.2%	0.6%	0.2%		
General Neglect	84.6%	67.0%	81.7 %	68.5%	85.1 %	69.4%		
Physical Abuse	3.8%	8.4%	4.4%	7.6%	4.0%	7.8%		
Severe Neglect	3.4%	4.5%	5.0%	4.3%	4.2%	4.1%		
Sexual Abuse	3.7%	4.8%	4.1%	4.9%	1.8%	5.0%		
Data Source: Webster, D.	Data Source: Webster, D., et al. (2018). CCWIP reports. Retrieved 8/17/2018, from University of							
California at Berkeley Ca	lifornia Child W	elfare Indicato	ors Project	website. URL:	:			
http://cssr.berkeley.edu	<u>/ucb_childwelfa</u>	<u>.re</u>						
Stan = Stanislaus; CA = Ca	alifornia							

Table 25: Allegation Type as Percentage of Substantiated Child Abuse Cases, byJurisdiction, 2015-2017

When examined by race / ethnicity, Black youth were most likely to experience substantiated child abuse and neglect in Stanislaus (38.4/1000) and California (20.9/1000) in 2017. When compared to California Black youth, Stanislaus Black youth were over fifty percent more likely to experience substantiated child abuse and neglect during 2015-2017. Asian/Pacific Islander

youth in Stanislaus were least likely to experience substantiated child abuse and neglect when compared to other race/ethnicities, however, when compared to all Asian/Pacific Islander youth in California, Stanislaus youth were over three times more likely to experience substantiated child abuse and neglect in 2015 and 2016. See Table 26.

Table 26: Substantiated Cases of Child Abuse and Neglect Per 1,000 Children Under theAge of 18 by Race/Ethnicity 2015-2017

			Rate per 1000							
Race / Ethnicity	2015		202	16	20)17				
	Stan	CA	Stan	CA	Stan	CA				
Black	33.8	22.8	38.8	21.3	38.4	20.9				
White	15.2	7.1	15.6	6.8	14.6	6.3				
Latino	13.1	9.0	13.2	8.5	11.8	8.1				
Asian/Pacific	86	2.2	8.4	2 1	2.0	21				
Islander	0.0	2.2	0.4	2.1	2.0	2.1				
(American Indian/Ala	ska Native inter	ntionally exclu	ded due to an un	reliable sample	size.)					

Stan = Stanislaus; CA = California

Data Source: Webster, D., et al (2018). CCWIP reports. Retrieved 8/17/2018, from University of California at Berkeley California Child Welfare Indicators Project website. URL: ">http://cssr.berkeley.edu/ucb_childwelfare>

Dating and Domestic Violence

Witnessing or experiencing domestic abuse as children can have long lasting effects on development of healthy relationships. Nationally, it is estimated that domestic violence costs upwards of \$37 billion per year due to law enforcement involvement, legal work, medical and mental health treatment, and lost productivity in the workplace (Safe Horizon, 2016). Domestic violence victims and survivors may experience depression, sleep disturbances, anxiety and other emotional distress (Safe Horizon, 2016).

Figure 48 shows the rate of domestic violence calls for assistance per 1,000 adults age 18-69 during 2005-2014 for Stanislaus County and California. Stanislaus has a slightly higher rate of domestic violence calls than California. Both Stanislaus (9.7 to 8.1) and California (7.7 to 6.0) have seen a downward trend during 2005-2011. In 2011, Stanislaus was at the lowest rate (6.2) for the period of 2005-2014. Rates have increased slightly since 2011 to 8.1/1000 for Stanislaus, while California's steady decrease just saw a small uptick in 2014 (6.0/1000).



Figure 48: Rate of Domestic Violence Calls for Assistance per 1,000 Adults Age 18-69, by Jurisdiction, 2005-2014

"Youth who have been physically abused by a dating partner are also more likely to have suffered abuse as a child, been a victim of sexual assault, and witnessed violence in their family" (Wilkins, et. al., 2014). Table 27 shows the percentage of students in grades 7, 9, 11 and non-traditional students that reported being hit, slapped or intentionally physically hurt by a boyfriend or girlfriend in the past 12 months.

- A higher percentage of male students in grades seven and nine reported dating violence in both Stanislaus (4.8% and 5.2%) and California (5.3% and 5.2%) than female students in the same grades.
- Non-traditional students were most likely to have experienced dating violence in the past 12 months.
- A higher percentage of Stanislaus (16.6%) female non-traditional students experienced dating violence than California (12.0%) females in the same group.

	Percentage of all students								
		Fe	male			Μ	ale		
	de Level Experienced boyfriend/				Did not have				
Grado Lovol			Evenori	anaad	boyf	r iend/			
uraue Lever	Da	ting	girlfriend during		Dating	liolonco	girlfriend during		
	Viol	ence	the p	ast 12	Dating	Dating violence		the past 12	
			months			r		nths	
	Stan	CA	Stan	CA	Stan	CA	Stan	CA	
7 th Grade	2.6%	2.7%	57.9%	57.5%	4.8%	5.3%	45.9%	50.1%	
9 th Grade	4.6%	4.7%	52.6%	50.1%	5.2%	5.2%	52.3%	49.8%	
11 th Grade	6.6%	5.0%	41.9%	44.0%	5.7%	6.9%	44.4%	46.7%	
Non-	16.6%	12 00%	28 10%	24.20%	9.4.0%	10 30%	28.80%	31.00%	
Traditional	10.0%	12.070	20.170	24.270	9.470	10.3%	38.8% 31.0%		
Stan = Stanislaus;	CA = Califo	rnia							
Data Source: Calif	ornia Depar	tment of Edu	cation, <mark>Califor</mark>	nia Healthy Kid	ls Survey and	California Stu	ident Survev (WestEd).	

Table 27: Youth Experiencing Dating Violence in the Past 12 Months by Gender, Grade,
and Jurisdiction, 2011-2013

Table 28 shows the percentage of students in grades 7, 9, 11, and non-traditional students experiencing dating violence by race/ethnicity in Stanislaus and California. African American/Black students in Stanislaus (8.9%) have the highest percentage of experiencing dating violence compared to all other races in both Stanislaus and California whereas Asian students in both Stanislaus (3.4%) and California (3.2%) have a low percentage of experiencing dating violence, likely related to the low rates of dating reported by Asian students.

		0 41 15 41 001 9 2 0 2 1	2020						
		Percentage							
			Did no	Did not have					
Race/Ethnicity	Experienced D	ating Violence	boyfriend/girlfr	riend during the					
			past 12	months					
	Stanislaus	California	Stanislaus	California					
Black	8.9%	6.7%	48.3%	45.8%					
Latino	5.7%	5.7%	45.5%	44.6%					
White	5.4%	4.7%	48.4%	49.6%					
Asian	3.4% 3.2% 69.8% 67.5%								
Data Source: As cited	on Kidsdata.org, Califor	nia Department of Educa	tion, <u>California Healthy K</u>	<u>ids Survey</u> and					
California Student Surve	v (WestEd)								

 Table 28: Youth Experiencing Dating Violence in the Past 12 Months by Race/Ethnicity and Jurisdiction, 2011-2013

Foster Care

Children in foster care are a vulnerable and diverse population. As of January 1, 2018, there were 841 children age 0-17 in foster care in Stanislaus County (Webster, D., et al., 2018). For children who entered foster care for the first time in Stanislaus County from 2012 to 2016, the average length of their stay is 529 days, almost a year and a half (Webster, D., et al., 2017).

Figure 49 shows the percentage of first entries into foster care by reason of removal (2017). Neglect was the primary reason for removal for first entries into foster care in Stanislaus and California (2017 96.4% Stanislaus, 87.4% California). Stanislaus Community Services Agency estimates that 80% of neglect cases resulting in a first entry into foster care are caused directly by substance abuse of one or both parents. Other contributing factors leading to neglect include untreated mental illness and poverty.



Figure 49: First Entries into Foster Care, by Reason of Removal, by Jurisdiction, 2017

The rate of first entries into foster care by age group during 2017 is shown in Figure 50 by rate per 1,000 children. The age group "under 1" has the highest rate for first entries into foster care. The rate for children ages 1-17 making a first entry was lower in Stanislaus than in California. The majority of first entries into foster care occur with children age five and under. "Children under the age of three are most at risk for neglect, with rates decreasing as the age of the child increases" (DePanfilis, 2006).



Figure 50: First Entries into Foster Care Rate per 1,000 Children by Age Group, by Jurisdiction, 2017

Figure 51 below details first entries into foster care by race/ethnicity and shows that Black children enter foster care at a considerably higher rate than White and Latino children combined. Black children are overrepresented in both Stanislaus and California foster care entries during 2017, compared their percentage of the general population. Black children in Stanislaus (10.3/1000) had a higher average rate of first entry into foster care than California (8.5/1000) during 2017.



Figure 51: First Entries into Foster Care Rate per 1,000 Children by Race/Ethnicity, 2017

While Figure 51 shows entries into foster care, Figure 52 illustrates the current foster care population ages 0-17. A substantial difference can be seen in the rate per 1,000 children in foster care by race/ethnicity in Stanislaus. Black youth were over 3.5 times more likely to be in foster care than White youth and over seven times more likely than Hispanic/Latino youth on January 1, 2018. While entries into foster care were less than three times for Black children compared to White, the higher rate of Black children in foster care (3.5 times) is a function of how quickly White children exit from the system compared to Black children.



Figure 52: Children in Foster Care on July 1 by Race/Ethnicity Rate per 1,000 Children Stanislaus County: 2013-2018

California at Berkeley California Child Welfare Indicators Project website. URL: <<u>http://cssr.berkeley.edu/ucb_childwelfare></u>

Foster care encompasses a variety of different placement types.

- Foster homes are families in the community that take in foster children under the approval and management of county social services.
- Foster Family Agency homes are similar to foster homes, but they also have a foster agency social worker working with the family in addition to the county social worker for the child.
- Group homes take in larger numbers of children, especially those who are in need of additional treatment or care that a 24-hour staff can provide.

- Guardians are semi-permanent caregivers, operating like adoption, but with the options and support that foster care provides.
- Relatives and non-related extended family members are able to provide care for children under the foster care system as well.
- Shelters are temporary emergency placements while arrangements are being made for other placements.

As of January 1, 2017, all California foster families are called Resource Families, and the requirements for evaluations have been streamlined, making progress to guardianship and adoption easier. Additionally, emphasis has been placed on limiting placement in group homes (Dickson, 2017). Figure 53 identifies the percentage of first entries into foster care by type of placement for 2017 in Stanislaus County compared to California:

- Foster Family Agency (FFAs) homes were the primary type of placement for first entries in Stanislaus (45.8%) and were the second most common placement type for California (33.0%) in 2017.
- In California, placement with relatives and extended family (non-related family members) is the most common placement type (38.7%) but is the second most common in Stanislaus County (25.9%).
- In Stanislaus County, 89.2% of placements fell into the top three categories: Foster Family Agency homes, Foster Homes, and Relatives/Non-Relative Family Members.



Figure 53: First Entries into Foster Care, by Type of Placement, by Jurisdiction, 2017



Figure 54: Status of Children in Twelve Months After Entering Foster Care in California and Stanislaus, 2009-2014

Figure 54 above shows status after 12 months for children who entered foster care in Stanislaus and California. Since other status options (adoption, guardianship, emanicipation and other) remained fairly consistent and small, this graph highlights those children still in care and those who were reunified for California. Figure 54 illustrates how the percentage of children exiting foster care to be reunified with their families has the largest impact on the number who remain in care. Stanislaus has a consistently higher percentage of children entering foster care who are still in care at 12 months, when compared to California foster care entrants 2005 to 2016. California has higher rates of reunification within 12 months of entering foster care compared with Stanislaus County (37.5% California, 30.7% Stanislaus County for those entering the foster care system in 2016).

Gang Involvement

The National Gang Center (n.d.) uses five main points to classify a group as a gang:

- the group has three or more members, generally aged 12–24;
- members share an identity, typically linked to a name, and often other symbols;
- members view themselves as a gang, and they are recognized by others as a gang;
- the group has some permanence and a degree of organization;
- the group is involved in an elevated level of criminal activity.

Students of in grades seven, nine, eleven, and non-traditional students were surveyed by the California Student Survey and California Healthy Kids Survey and asked if they considered themselves to be part of a "gang". "Gang" was not defined in the survey.

A smaller proportion of White (4.5% v 5.9%), Hispanic/Latino (8.5% v 9.2%), and African American/Black (12.7% v 12.9%) Stanislaus students surveyed considered themselves to be part of a gang compared with all surveyed California students (Figure 55). Asian students considered themselves to be part of a gang at a higher rate in Stanislaus (6.4%) than in California (4.7%). Black students reported being part of a gang more frequently than any other race.



Figure 55: Student Reported Gang Membership by Race/Ethnicity: 2011-2013

Figure 56 shows students reported gang membership by their level of connectedness to school. Stanislaus and California shared similar percentages in each group (low, medium and high). There is a strong inverse correlation between level of connectedness to school and reported gang membership with students who report a high level of connectedness to school being least likely to report gang membership.





Table 29:	Student 1	Reported	Gang]	Membersł	hip by	Gender a	and G	rade Leve	el. 2011-2013
I unic 2/	Student	incporteu	Jung		mp vj	Ochuci e	unu O	I auc Leve	1, 2011 2010

	Percentage							
Grade Level	Fen	nale	Male					
	Stanislaus	California	Stanislaus	California				
7 th Grade	5.8%	6.6%	7.6%	9.5%				
9 th Grade	4.6%	5.6%	8.6%	9.4%				
11 th Grade	4.7%	4.6%	8.6%	10.6%				
Non-	11 106	7 706	16.8%	16 506				
Traditional	11.170	7.770	10.070	10.570				
Data Source: California Department of Education, <u>California Healthy Kids Survey</u> and <u>California Student Survey</u> (WestEd).								

Table 29 shows student reported gang membership by gender and grade level.

- Non-traditional students are much more likely to report gang membership in both Stanislaus and California.
- Male students are more likely than female students to report gang membership.

- A higher percentage of non-traditional students report gang membership in Stanislaus (11.1% Female and 16.8% Male) compared to California (7.7% Female and 16.5% Male).
- Stanislaus reports lower percentages of gang membership for both female and males in grades 7, 9, and 11 when compared to the State.

Mental and Behavioral Health

Mental and behavioral health issues often begin in adolescence. The National Alliance of Mental Illness (NAMI) (2017), states that nearly (50%) of mental health conditions begin by age 14 and (75%) of mental health conditions develop by age 24. "People are most likely to begin abusing drugs—including tobacco, alcohol, and illegal and prescription drugs—during adolescence and young adulthood" (National Institute on Drug Abuse, 2014). Youth consumption of tobacco, alcohol and/or other drugs can present with a wide range of negative effects on mental and physical health, as well as social and academic problems (Kids Data, n.d.).

Tobacco Use

Two changes in 2016 are thought to influence tobacco use in children and adolescents. In May 2016, new legislation in California raised the legal minimum age to purchase or possess tobacco products from 18 to 21 years of age. The new requirement pertains to smoking, smokeless tobacco, and e-cigarettes. On November 8, 2016, voters passed California Proposition 56 with 64% of the vote, raising cigarette taxes by \$2.00 per pack with equivalent increases on other tobacco products and e-cigarettes (Padilla, 2016, and Official Voter Information Guide, 2016). Boonn (2016) states that for every ten percent increase in the real price of cigarettes, overall consumption reduces by three to five percent, young-adult smokers by three and a half percent, and youth smokers by six to seven percent. These two landmark pieces of legislation show great promise for continuing the fight to reduce and eliminate the negative impacts of tobacco consumption for youth in California and Stanislaus County.

	Stanislaus							
Grade Level	1-3 T	'imes	4-6 T	'imes	7 or More Times			
	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male		
7 th Grade	1.9%	2.2%	0.4%	0.3%	0.6%	0.7%		
9 th Grade	5.4%	6.7%	1.1%	1.0%	2.8%	2.2%		
11 th Grade	7.1%	8.0%	0.9%	1.7%	4.4%	6.5%		
Non- traditional	17.1%	17.5%	5.8%	3.8%	19.1%	22.6%		
	California							
7 th Grade	1.7%	2.2%	0.4%	0.2%	0.7%	0.8%		
9 th Grade	6.3%	5.8%	0.8%	1.0%	2.1%	3.4%		
11 th Grade	8.0%	8.4%	1.8%	1.9%	5.2%	7.8%		
Non-	16 00%	16 104	12 20/	1 106	22 506	28.2%		
traditional	10.970	10.170	13.370	4.470	22.370			
Data Source: California Department of Education, <u>California Healthy Kids Survey</u> and <u>California Student</u> <u>Survey</u> (WestEd).								

Table 30: Student Reported Cigarette Use in Lifetime, by Gender and Grade Level, byJurisdiction, 2013-2015

Table 30 shows student-reported cigarette use by gender and grade level during 2013-2015. Stanislaus County and California are similar in the frequency of cigarette use in each category. Male students are more likely than female students to report cigarette use seven or more times for almost every grade and male non-traditional students report cigarette use more than any other surveyed group (22.6% in Stanislaus, 28.2% in California).

Figure 57 displays the higher levels of connectedness to school correlating with lower percentages of students reporting cigarette use seven times or more. Among students (grades 7, 9, 11 and non-traditional) reporting cigarette use seven times or more, the majority have a low connectedness to school (Stanislaus 8.3% and California 8.5%).



Figure 57: Student Reported Cigarette Use (7 Times or More in Lifetime) by Level of School Connectedness, by Jurisdiction, 2013-2015

Alcohol Use

"Alcohol is the most commonly used and abused drug among youth in the United States" (CDC, 2013). While consumption of alcohol is legal for adults aged 21 and older, misuse of alcohol by adults and minors is a common problem in the U.S. (CDC, 2013a). The immediate risks of excessive alcohol include traffic injuries, domestic violence, child abuse, risky sexual behavior, and alcohol poisoning. Long-term health risks include neurological, cardiovascular and psychiatric problems, liver disease, and cancer. Social problems, such as unemployment, loss of productivity, and family problems, can result from excessive alcohol consumption (CDC, 2013a).

"In 2012, adults aged 21 or older who had first used alcohol at age 14 or younger were more than 7 times as likely to be classified with alcohol dependence or abuse than adults who had their first drink at age 21 or older (15.2 vs. 2.1 percent)" (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2013). The economic cost of excessive alcohol use is \$249 billion nationally (Sacks et. al, 2015). To put that into perspective, the cost of excessive alcohol consumption is about \$2.05 per drink in the United States due to various ill effects including loss of productivity, health care costs, and crime (Sacks et. al, 2015). Binge drinking was responsible for over three quarters of the costs (\$191.1 billion or 76.7%), underage drinking responsible for (\$24.3 billion or 9.7%) and drinking while pregnant totals \$5.5 billion, or 2.2%, of costs (Sacks et. al, 2015).

Alcohol initation and use increase as youth get older. According to the 2013-2015 California Healthy Kids Survey (CHKS) (2015, as cited on kidsdata.org), 15.6% of Stanislaus seventh graders have ever used alcohol in their lifetime. The percentage rises with grade level: 35.6% for ninth graders and 53.1% for eleventh graders, an even higher percentage of youth in non-traditional education programs (68.7%), report having tried alcohol at least once. In the same survey, 8.5% percent of Stanislaus seventh graders reported having used alcohol in the past 30 days (CHKS, 2015). The percentage of recent alcohol users rises with grade level: 21.2% for ninth graders and 30.7% for eleventh graders. Almost half (44.9%) of youth in non-traditional education programs report having used alcohol in the past 30 days.

Binge drinking also increases with age; three percent of Stanislaus seventh graders report being a current binge drinker (within the past 30 days) as do ten percent of ninth graders and 17% of eleventh graders; one-third (33%) of youth in non-traditional education programs report being a current binge drinker (CHKS, 2015).

Nationally the percentage of teens 16 years of age and older who drink and drive has decreased significantly (54%) from 1991-2011 (CDC, 2012). In 2010, an estimated one in five teens involved in fatal traffic accidents had some amount of alcohol in their systems, and 81% had blood alcohol contents higher than legal limits for adults (CDC, 2012).

Figure 58 below shows student-reported driving after drinking or riding as a passenger of a driver who had been drinking alcohol by grade level. Non-traditional students were almost twice as likely to report drinking and driving/riding than eleventh graders. California students reported very similar rates of riding in a car with a driver who had been drinking, or driving after drinking, compared with Stanislaus youth.





Illegal Drug Use

Teen substance abuse is associated with "motor vehicle accidents, risky sexual behaviors, increase suicidality, homicides, mental health problems, and high rate of high school dropout." (Ali et al. 2011). Additionally, initiation of illegal drug use at an early age is associated with higher rates of substance abuse as adults. For example, a 2012 study showed that adults that tried marijuana by the time they were 14 years old had six times the rate of illicit drug dependence or abuse compared with those who began using marijuana after turning 18 (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2013).

Illegal drug use among Stanislaus County youth has been slightly higher than California levels for all grades and all drugs (CHKS, 2015). Table 31 shows the percentage of Stanislaus students at different grade levels who self-reported different types of illegal drug use.

Grade Level	Marijuana		Inhalants		Cocaine, Metham- phetamine or any Amphetamine		Ecstasy, LSD, or other Psychedelics	
	Ever	Past Month	Ever	Past Month	Ever	Past Month	Ever	Past Month
7th	6%	3%	5%	2%	N/A*	N/A*	N/A*	N/A*
9th	21%	11%	5%	2%	2%	N/A*	3%	N/A*
11th	34%	17%	5%	2%	4%	N/A*	5%	N/A*
Non- Traditional	67%	46%	15%	10%	19%	N/A*	19%	N/A*
*Data not available or suppressed due to sample size.								

Table 31: Percentage of Stanislaus County Students Self-Reporting Illegal I	Drug I	Use by
Grade Level, 2014-2015	_	-

Data Source: California Healthy Kids Survey (CHKS) report for Stanislaus County, 2014-2015.

Marijuana Use

- In 2014-2015, six percent (6%) of Stanislaus seventh graders, 21% of ninth graders and 34% of eleventh graders reported ever having used marijuana.
- Two-thirds (67%) of youth in non-traditional programs, report having ever used marijuana.
- A smaller percentage of survey respondents reported having used marijuana in the past month: three percent (3%) of seventh, 11% of ninth, 17% of eleventh graders and 46% of non-traditional students.

Inhalant Use

- In 2014-2015, five percent of Stanislaus students in grades seven, nine and eleven reported ever having used inhalants.
- 15% of youth in non-traditional programs report having ever used inhalants.
- Fewer students report having used inhalants in the past 30 days: two percent of seventh, ninth and eleventh graders.

Cocaine, Methamphetamine, or any Amphetamine Use

• Over four times as many youth in non-traditional programs (19%) self-reported ever using cocaine and/or methamphetamine and/or any amphetamine than ninth (3%) or eleventh (4%) graders.

Ecstasy, LSD, or Other Psychedelic Use

• Approximately four times as many youth in non-traditional programs (19%) self-reported ever using Ecstasy, LSD, or other psychedelics than ninth (3%) or eleventh (4%) graders.

-		2014-2013					
Perceived	7 th Grade	9 th Grade	11 th Grade	Non-			
Harm of Use				Traditional			
	Alcohol – Drink Occasionally						
Great	27%	29%	30%	35%			
Moderate	26%	28%	28%	27%			
Slight	22%	25%	28%	21%			
None	26%	17%	14%	16%			
	Alcoho	l – 5 or More Drin	ks Once or Twice	a Week			
Great	41%	48%	52%	43%			
Moderate	22%	25%	27%	28%			
Slight	11%	12%	11%	15%			
None	26%	15%	10%	14%			
		Marijuana – Smo	oke Occasionally				
Great	40%	36%	32%	29%			
Moderate	21%	25%	20%	14%			
Slight	11%	18%	22%	16%			
None	28%	21%	26%	40%			
	Marijuana – Smoke Once or Twice a Week						
Great	44%	43%	38%	29%			
Moderate	18%	22%	20%	13%			
Slight	10%	15%	18%	16%			
None	28%	20%	24%	42%			
Data Source: Califor	nia Healthy Kids Survey	(CHKS) report for Stan	islaus County, 2014-20	15. Percent responses			
to the questions: How	v much do people risk ha	arming themselves phys	ically and in other way	s when they do the			
following? Drink ald	cohol occasionally Hav	e five or more drinks of	an alcoholic beverage	once or twice a week			

Table 32: Perceived Harm of Alcohol and Marijuana Use Among Stanislaus County Youth,2014-2015

Table 32 above shows the perceived level of harm from occasional or frequent (once or twice a week) alcohol and marijuana use, by grade level. Frequent alcohol use had highest percentages of ninth, eleventh, and non-traditional students perceiving a "great" amount of harm (43-52%). The largest percent of seventh grade students reporting "great" harm was for frequent marijuana use. Youth reported perception of no risk more often with marijuana use than alcohol

Smoke marijuana occasionally... Smoke marijuana once or twice a week...

consumption.
Mental Health

"Parental mental illness is a risk factor for a range of maladaptive outcomes among offspring" (Slominski, 2010). Maladaptive outcomes can include substance abuse, coping difficulties and relationship problems (Slominski, 2010). Other negative outcomes of parental mental illnesses can include genetic vulnerabilities of children. Early detection and treatment/management of a mental illness can be a key component in mitigating negative effects on children, families and the individuals themselves.

	Percentage					
Mental Health Status	w/ Children	w/ Children	w/ Children			
	Age 0-5	Age 6-17	Age 0-17			
Felt Hopeless or Sad in last two weeks/ given up regular activities	18.3%	14.4%	15.0%			
Sample Size	N = 479	N = 785	N = 991			
Diagnosed Anxiety	15.7%	18.7%	18.0%			
Diagnosed Depression	19.5%	20.3%	19.8%			
Diagnosed Schizophrenia	1.4%	0.6%	0.8%			
Sample Size	N = 482	N = 779	N = 983			
Data Source: FHOP, Stanislaus County CHA Community Survey, 2013.						

Table 33: Mental	Health Status	of Adults with	Children in	Stanislaus	County.	2013
1 abic 55. Michai	mann platus	or munitio with	Ciniui ch m	Stamstaus	county,	4010

Table 33 above is the self-reported mental health status of adults with children in Stanislaus County. Diagnosed depression accounted for the majority of mental health issues among adults with children of all ages (age 0-5, 19.5%; 6-17, 20.3%; and age 0-17, 19.8%). Eighteen percent (18.0%) of adults with children report having diagnosed anxiety.

Depression-Related Feelings

The Anxiety and Depression Association of America (ADAA) (2016) states that children of parents with depression are at greater risk for being depressed, and that females are more likely to develop depression during adolescence than males.

Table 34 shows that female students in grades seven, nine and eleven are two times more likely to report depression-related feelings compared to male students. Female students in eleventh grade in Stanislaus (49.2%), and non-traditional female students in Stanislaus (46.3%) and California (43.6%) reported the highest percentages of depression-related feelings. With the exception of male non-traditional students, Stanislaus County students in grades seven, nine and eleven reported higher rates of depression-related feelings compared to California students.

Table 34: Student Reported Depression Related Feelings, by Gender and Grade, byJurisdictions, 2013-2015

	Percentage						
Grade Level	Fen	nale	Male				
	Stanislaus	California	Stanislaus	California			
7 th Grade	36.9%	32.3%	18.8%	18.2%			
9 th Grade	43.2%	42.2%	20.7%	20.1%			
11 th Grade	49.2%	41.4%	26.4%	24.7%			
Non-Traditional	46.3%	43.6%	28.6%	35.2%			
Data Source: As cited on Kidsdata.org, WestEd, California Healthy Kids Survey. California Department of							
Education (Jul. 2017).							
Note: In this survey, depression-related feelings means: "in the previous year, felt so sad or hopeless almost every							
day for two weeks or more that they stopped doing some usual activities," among surveyed 7, 9, 11 and non-							

traditional students.

Figure 59 below shows that Asian (37.4%), Multiracial, (36.3%), and Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander (35.3%) students reported the highest percentages of depression-related feelings in Stanislaus County, with the understanding that those populations are quite small which may skew results. The greatest difference between Stanislaus County and California rates was Stanislaus County Asian youth who reported depression related feelings over ten percentage points (10.8) more than California youth. Overall, Stanislaus youth reported slightly more depression related feeling than California youth, with the exceptions of Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander (35.3% Stanislaus, 40.8% California), Hispanic/Latino (31.9% Stanislaus, 32.3% California), and American Indian/Alaska Native (29.7% Stanislaus, 31.7% California).



Figure 59: Student Reported Depression Related Feelings, by Race/Ethnicity, by Jurisdiction, 2013-2015

Figure 60 below shows student reported depression-related feelings by level of school connectedness. The Mayo Clinic (2016) notes that teen depression can produce symptoms such as feelings of negativity and anger, poor performance and attendance at school, and avoidance of social interaction. These symptoms can contribute to low levels of connectedness to school as shown in Figure 60. Reporting of depression-related feelings increased with decreasing levels of connectedness to school. The most self-reported depression-related feelings were among Stanislaus County students with a low level of connectedness to school (47.8%). Stanislaus County students consistently reported more depression-related feelings than California students with comparable levels of school connectedness.



Figure 60: Student Reported Depression Related Feelings, by Level of School Connectedness 2013-2015

Data Source: As cited on kidsdata.org, California Department of Education, California Healthy Kids Survey and California Student Survey (WestEd).

Note: In this survey, Depression-related feelings means: "in the previous year, felt so sad or hopeless almost every day for two weeks or more that they stopped doing some usual activities," among surveyed 7, 9, 11 and non-traditional students.

Hospitalizations for Mental Health Issues

Nationally, among youth age 3 to 20, hospitalizations for mental health issues cost an estimated \$247 billion annually for both inpatient and outpatient services (Bardach et al., 2014). Depression (\$1.33 billion) and bipolar disorder (\$702 million) are the most expensive on an annual basis (Bardach et al., 2014). Eating disorders (\$108 million) ranks the highest among average charge per visit (\$46,130) by diagnosis when compared to other mental health hospitalization per average per visit cost (\$15,540) (Bardach et al., 2014).

Table 35 below shows the rate of hospitalization for mental health issues by age group in Stanislaus County and California.

- Among 5-14 year-olds, Stanislaus youth had a lower rate of hospitalization for mental health issues when compared to California youth as a whole in 2012-2014, but a slightly higher rate in 2015-2016.
- Compared to those in California, Stanislaus County 15-19 year-olds had a lower rate of hospitalization for mental health issues during 2014 (8.0/1000 versus 9.7/1000) and 2016 (8.8/1000 versus 9.8/1000).
- Children age 5-14 showed much lower rates of hospitalization for mental health issues compared to children ages 15-19.

Table 35: Hospitalization for Mental Health Issues, by Age Group, by Jurisdiction, Rateper 1,000, 2012-2016

Age Group	Rate per 1,000									
	2012		2013		2014		2015		2016	
	Stan	CA	Stan	CA	Stan	CA	Stan	СА	Stan	CA
5-14 Years	2.1	2.5	2.4	2.6	2.2	2.7	2.7	2.6	2.6	2.5
15-19 Years	10.3	9.1	10.2	9.6	8.0	9.7	9.9	9.7	8.8	9.8
Data Source: As cited on Kidsdata.org, California Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development special tabulation; California										
Dept. of Finance, Population Estimates by Race/Ethnicity with Age and Gender Detail 2000-2009; Population Reference Bureau, Population										

Estimates 2010-2016 (Aug. 2017).

Figure 61 shows the trend in hospitalizations for mental health issues per 1,000 children age 5 to 19. From 2002 – 2016, California youth rates of hospitalization for mental health issues increased by 25%. Stanislaus youth rates of hospitalization for mental health issues started high 2002-2005, fell dramatically 2006-2007, then climbed from 2008-2012, and fluctuated 2013-2016. From 2002-2006, Stanislaus County rates were much higher than California, with peak in 2004 and 2005 at 6.2 per 1,000. While Stanislaus County rates have been increasing, current rates (4.7/1,000 in 2016) are still well below the peak in 2004-2005.



Figure 61: Hospitalization Rate for Mental Health Issues per 1,000 Children Age 5-19, by Jurisdiction, 2002-2016

Data Source: As cited on kidsdata.org, Special tabulation by the State of California, Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development (Sept. 2015); California Dept. of Finance, Race/Ethnic Population with Age and Sex Detail, 2000-2010, 2010-2060 (Sept. 2015).

Conclusion

Children and youth are a special population with great opportunities for interventions that have long term impacts on their lives. While there are many factors that affect the lives of children and youth, the Stanislaus County Child Health Report specifically focused on elements that have an effect on their immediate and long-term health. This report identifies many opportunities for improving the health of Stanislaus County children and youth, especially in the realms of family economics, education, safety and abuse, and adverse childhood experiences. The Stanislaus County Child Health Report offers this information for local agencies and partners, to inform our work as we serve and provide for the next generation.

References

- Aber, J.L., Bennet, N.G., Conley, D.C., Li, J. (1997) The Effects of Poverty on Child Health and Development. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 18, 463-483. http://www.annualreviews.org/doi/full/10.1146/annurev.publhealth.18.1.463
- Adolphus, K., Lawton, C. L., Dye, L. (2013) The effects of breakfast on behavior and academic performance in children and adolescents. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 7, 425. <u>http://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2013.00425</u>
- Ali, S., Mouton, C.P., Jabeen, S., Ofoemezie, E.K., Bailey, R.K., Shahid, M., Zeng, Q. (2011) Early Detection of Illicit Drug Use in Teenagers. Innovations in Clinical Neuroscience. 2011 Dec; 8(12): 24-28. Retrieved from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3257983/
- Alliance for Excellent Education. (2011) The High Cost of High School Dropouts: What the Nation Pays for Inadequate High Schools. <u>https://all4ed.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/HighCost.pdf</u>
- American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry. (2010) Get It Done In Year One. http://www.aapd.org/assets/2/7/GetItDoneInYearOne.pdf
- American Community Survey (ACS). (Assorted Years) U.S. Census Bureau. 1, 3, and 5-Year Estimates <u>https://factfinder.census.gov/faces/nav/jsf/pages/searchresults.xhtml?refresh=t</u>
- Amos, J. (2008) Dropouts, Diplomas, and Dollars: U.S. High Schools and the Nation's Economy. Alliance for Excellent Education. <u>https://all4ed.org/wpcontent/uploads/2008/08/Econ2008.pdf</u>
- Anderson, S.A. (Ed.). (1990) Core indicators of nutritional state for difficult-to-sample populations. *Journal of Nutrition 120*(11S), 1557–1600.
- The Annie E. Casey Foundation (AECF). (2011) Youth and Work: restoring teen and young adult connections to opportunity. Baltimore, MD. http://www.aecf.org/m/resourcedoc/AECF-YouthAndWork-2012-Full.pdf
- The Annie E. Casey Foundation (AECF). (2014) *More children with parents who lack secure employment*. Baltimore, MD. <u>http://www.aecf.org/blog/more-children-with-parents-who-lack-secure-employment/</u>
- Anxiety and Depression Association of America (ADAA). (2016) Anxiety and Depression in Children. <u>https://www.adaa.org/living-with-anxiety/children/anxiety-and-depression</u>
- Bardach, N., Coker, T., Zima, B., Murphy, M., Knapp, P., Richardson, L., Edwall, G.,
 Mangione-Smith, R. (2014) Common and Costly Hospitalizations for Pediatric Mental
 Health Disorders. *American Academy of Pediatrics*. 133 (4), 602-609.
 http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/pediatrics/133/4/602.full.pdf
- Belfield, CR, Levin, HM, Rosen, R. (2012) The Economic Value of Opportunity Youth. Civic Enterprises.

http://www.civicenterprises.net/MediaLibrary/Docs/econ_value_opportunity_youth.pdf

- Board of State and Community Corrections. (2017) Corrections Planning and Grants Programs Division Grant Administration Overview. <u>http://www.bscc.ca.gov/downloads/2017-</u> <u>8%20CPGP%20Grants%20Overview%209.7.17.pdf</u>
- Boonn, A. (2016) Raising cigarette taxes reduces smoking especially among kids. *Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids*. <u>https://www.tobaccofreekids.org/research/factsheets/pdf/0146.pdf</u>
- California Child Care Resource and Referral Network (CCCRRN). (2015) 2015 California Child Care Portfolio: Stanislaus County. <u>https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/rrnetwork/pages/204/attachments/original/145633</u> 9917/Stanislaus_County_2.23.2016.pdf?1456339917
- California Dental Association (CDA). (2013). State implements rate cuts on Denti-Cal providers. <u>https://www.cda.org/NewsEvents/Details/tabid/146/ArticleID/1861/State-implements-</u>rate-cuts-on-Denti-Cal-providers.aspx Accessed 10/11/17.
- California Dental Association (CDA). (2015) Report shows Denti-Cal reimbursement rates lagging. <u>https://www.cda.org/news-events/report-shows-denti-cal-reimbursement-rates-lagging</u>
- California Dental Association (CDA). (2015a) CDA-secured rate cut reversal takes effect. <u>https://www.cda.org/news-events/cda-secured-rate-cut-reversal-takes-effect</u>
- California Dental Association (CDA). (2017) Rate increases and benefit restoration for Denti-Cal program. <u>https://www.cda.org/NewsEvents/Details/tabid/146/ArticleID/3954/Rate-increases-and-benefit-restoration-for-Denti-Cal-program.aspx</u>
- California Dept. of Education (CDOE). (2013) Standardized Testing and Reporting (STAR) Results. http://star.cde.ca.gov/ (Nov. 2013).
- California Department of Education (CDOE). (2015) California Longitudinal Pupil Achievement Data System. DataQuest. <u>http://data1.cde.ca.gov/dataquest/</u>
- California Department of Education (CDOE). (2016) CALPADS Update Flash #97, http://www.cde.ca.gov/ds/sp/cl/calpadsupdflash97.asp
- California Department of Education (CDOE). (2017) Truancy. https://www.cde.ca.gov/ls/ai/tr/
- California Department of Education (CDOE). (2017a) California's New Testing Program. <u>https://www.cde.ca.gov/nr/re/ht/caaspp.asp</u>
- California Department of Education (CDOE). (2017b) The California Science Test (CAST). <u>https://www.cde.ca.gov/ta/tg/ca/documents/cast-pgtu.pdf</u>
- California Department of Education (CDOE). (2017c) Income Eligibility Scales for 2014-2015. http://www.cde.ca.gov/ls/nu/rs/scales1415.asp
- California Department of Education (CDOE). (2017d) Physical Fitness Testing. <u>https://www.cde.ca.gov/ta/tg/pf/</u>
- California Department of Education (CDOE). (2018) CALPADS, <u>https://data1.cde.ca.gov/dataquest/</u>
- California Department of Health Care Services. (2016) Medi-Cal Children's Health Dashboard May 2016.

http://www.dhcs.ca.gov/services/Documents/June%202017%20Pediatric%20Dashboard %20-%20ADA%20Version.pdf

- California Department of Health Care Services. (2016a) SB 75 Full Scope Medi-Cal for All Children. <u>http://www.dhcs.ca.gov/services/medi-cal/eligibility/Pages/sb-75.aspx</u>
- California Department of Public Health (CDPH). (2010) EpiCenter California Injury Data Online. <u>http://epicenter.cdph.ca.gov/Default.aspx</u>
- California Department of Public Health (CDPH). (2013) Asthma's impact on California: recent data from the California Breathing Asthma Program. <u>https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CCDPHP/DEODC/EHIB/CPE/CDPH%20Document</u> %20Library/AsthmaImpactFactSheet.pdf
- California Department of Public Health (CDPH). (2015) *Statistical Master Files; CDC, Mortality data on <u>WONDER</u> (Apr. 2015).*
- California Department of Public Health (CDPH). (2016) Immunization Branch, Kindergarten Assessment Results. <u>http://eziz.org/assets/docs/shotsforschool/2016-</u> <u>17KindergartenSummaryReport.pdf</u>
- California Department of Public Health. (2017-2018) 2017-2018 Kindergarten Immunization Assessment – Executive Summary. <u>https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/Immu</u>

nization/2017-2018KindergartenSummaryReport.pdf

- California Healthy Kids Survey (CHKS). (2015) Stanislaus County Secondary 2014-2015 main report. <u>http://surveydata.wested.org/resources/Stanislaus_County_1415_Sec_CHKS.pdf</u>
- California State Legislative Analyst's Office. (1996). Child Abuse and Neglect in California. http://www.lao.ca.gov/1996/010596_child_abuse/cw11096a.html
- Cannon, J. S., Karoly, L.A. (2007) Who Is Ahead and Who Is Behind? Gaps in School Readiness and Student Achievement in the Early Grades for California's Children. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation. <u>https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED498974</u>
- Center for Women's Welfare. (2018) The Self-Sufficiency Standard for California 2018. University of Washington. <u>https://insightcced.org/2018-self-sufficiency-standard/</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2009) CDC Injury research agenda: 2009-2018. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/injury/ResearchAgenda/pdf/CDC_Injury_Research_Agendaa.pdf</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2011) Pregnancy and prenatal care. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/healthcommunication/toolstemplates/entertainmented/tips/pregnancy</u> <u>prenatalcare.html</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2012) Teen drinking and driving. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/vitalsigns/teendrinkinganddriving/</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2013) Alcohol and public health. Fact sheets: Underage Drinking. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/alcohol/fact-sheets/underage-drinking.htm</u>

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2013a) Alcohol and public health. Fact sheets: Alcohol use and health. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/alcohol/fact-sheets/alcohol-use.htm</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2014) Reproductive and birth outcomes: Low birth weight and the environment.

http://ephtracking.cdc.gov/showRbLBWGrowthRetardationEnv.action

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), (2015) Infant mortality. http://www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/maternalinfanthealth/infantmortality.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2015a) Reproductive health: teen pregnancy. http://www.cdc.gov/teenpregnancy/about/index.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2016) National Center for Injury Prevention and Control; Division of Violence Prevention: Understanding bullying. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/bullying_factsheet.pdf</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2016a) About the CDC-Kaiser ACE Study. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/acestudy/about.html</u>
- Child Trends. (2014) Educational attainment. www.childtrends.org/?indicators=educationalattainment
- Child Trends. (2015) High School Dropout Rates: *Indicators of Child and Youth Well-Being*. <u>https://www.childtrends.org/?indicators=high-school-dropout-rates</u>
- Child Trends. (2015a) *Infant, child, and teen mortality*. <u>http://www.childtrends.org/?indicators=infant-child-and-teen-mortality</u>
- Children Now. (2017) Pediatric Denti-Cal Map. <u>https://www.childrennow.org/issue-areas/health/oral-health/pediatric-dental-map/</u>
- Children Now. (2017a) Denti-Cal Map. <u>https://www.childrennow.org/issue-areas/health/oral-health/denti-cal-map</u>
- Cook, J., Jeng, K. (2009) Child food insecurity: The economic impact on our nation. https://www.nokidhungry.org/sites/default/files/child-economy-study.pdf
- Collins, S. R., Davis, K., Doty, M. M., Kriss, J. L., Holmgren, A. L. (2006) Gaps in Health Insurance: An All-American Problem: Findings from the Commonwealth Fund Biennial Health Insurance Survey.
- David-Ferdon C., Hertz MF. (2009) Electronic media and youth violence: A CDC Issue Brief for Researchers. Atlanta (GA): Centers for Disease Control. http://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/electronic_aggression_researcher_brief-a.pdf
- DePanfilis, Diane. (2006) "Child Neglect: A Guide for Prevention, Assessment, and Intervention," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office on Child Abuse and Neglect.

https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/neglect.pdf#page=11&view=Chapter%202%20D efinition%20and%20Scope%20of%20Neglect

Dickinson, D.K, Griffith, J.A., Michnick Golinkoff, R., Hirsh-Pasek, K. (2012) "How Reading Books Fosters Language Development around the World," Child Development Research, vol. 2012, Article ID 602807, 15 pages, 2012. doi:10.1155/2012/602807

- Dickson, Sheryl. 2017. Private Correspondence. Stanislaus County Community Services Agency.
- Feeding America. (2017) Map The Meal Gap; Child Food Insecurity in California. http://map.feedingamerica.org/county/2014/child/california
- Hahn, R.A., Truman, B.I. (2015) Education Improves Public Health and Promotes Health Equity. Int J Health Serv. 2015; 45(4): 657-678
- Hair, E.C., Moore, K.A., Ling, T.J., McPhee-Baker, C., Brown B.V. (2009) Youth Who are "Disconnected" and Those Who then Reconnect: Assessing the Influence of Family, Programs, Peers, and Communities. Child Trends Research Brief. #2009-37.
- Hamby, S., Finkelhor, D., Turner, H. (2012) Teen dating violence: co-occurrence with other victimizations in the National Survey of Children's Exposure to Violence (NatSCEV). Psychology of Violence. 2012;2(2):111-124.
- Harris, K.D. (2013) In School and On Track: Attorney General's 2013 Report on California's Elementary School Truancy and Absenteeism Crisis. <u>https://oag.ca.gov/sites/all/files/agweb/pdfs/tr/truancy_2013.pdf</u>
- Health Indicators Warehouse. <u>http://www.healthindicators.gov/Indicators/Preterm-births-total-percent_1137/Profile/Data</u>
- Humes, K.R., Jones, N.A., Ramirez, R. (2011) Overview of race and Hispanic origin: 2010. 2010 Census Briefs, CB201BR-02. Washington D.C., U.S. Census Bureau. <u>http://www.census.gov/prod/cen2010/briefs/c2010br-02.pdf</u>
- Hummer, R.A., Hernandez, E.M. (2013) The Effect of Educational Attainment of Adult Mortality in the United States. *Population Bulletin* 68, no. 1
- ICD9Data.com (2012). 2012 ICD-9-CM Diagnosis Codes. http://www.icd9data.com/2012/Volume1/E000-E999/default.htm
- Kids Data. (n.d.) Youth alcohol, tobacco and other drug use. *Lucile Packard Foundation for Children's Health*. <u>http://www.kidsdata.org/topic/28/youth-alcohol-tobacco-and-other-drug-use/summary</u>
- Kids Data. (2017) Student Eligibility to Receive Free or Reduced Price School Meals. Lucile Packard Foundation for Children's Health. <u>http://www.kidsdata.org/topic/39/food-security/summary</u>
- Kids Data (2018) Caring Adults in the Community (Student Reported), by Grade Level. Lucile Packard Foundation for Children's Health. <u>http://www.kidsdata.org/topic/647/caringcommunity-grade/table#jump=why-</u> important&fmt=926&loc=2,127,347,331,348,336,171,321,345,357,332,324,369,358,362, 360,337,327,364,356,217,353,328,354,323,352,320,339,334,365,343,330,367,344,355,36 6,368,265,349,361,4,273,59,370,326,322,341,338,350,342,329,325,359,351,363,340,335 &tf=81&ch=69,305,306,431,1142,768,769,770&sortColumnId=0&sortType=asc
- Liaw, W., Petterson, S., Rabin, D.L., Bazemore, A. (2014) The Impact of Insurance and a Usual Source of Care on Emergency Department Use in the United States. International Journal of Family Medicine. Volume 2014, Article ID 842847.

- Livingston, G., Parker, K.. (2010) Pew Research Social and Demographic Trends: Since the start of the great recession, more children raised by grandparents. <u>http://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2010/09/09/since-the-start-of-the-great-recession-more-children-raised-by-grandparents/</u>
- Livingston, G. (2013). Pew Research Center Social and Demographic Trends. The Rise of Single Fathers. <u>http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2013/07/15/the-number-of-american-</u><u>single-fathers-has-grown-substantially/</u>
- March of Dimes (2013) Low birthweight. <u>http://www.marchofdimes.com/baby/low-birthweight.aspx</u>
- March of Dimes. (2013a) Premature babies. http://www.marchofdimes.org/complications/premature-babies.aspx
- Mayo Clinic. (2016) Disease and conditions: depression, major depressive disorder. <u>http://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/depression/basics/symptoms/con-20032977</u>
- McLeod, J.D., Shanahan, M.J. (1993) Poverty, Parenting, and Children's Mental Health. *American Sociological Review*. 58. 3. 351-366. http://www.jstor.org/stable/2095905?seq=1#page_scan_tab_contents
- Musen, L. (2010) Early reading proficiency: leading indicators for education. Annenberg Institute for School Reform, Brown University. N.Y., New York.
- National Alliance on Mental Illness. (2017) Mental Health Conditions. <u>http://www.nami.org/Learn-More/Mental-Health-Conditions</u>
- The National Campaign. (2014) Counting it up: The Public Costs of Teen Childbearing in California in 2010. <u>https://d3np9zinex7nzb.cloudfront.net/sites/default/files/resource-primary-download/fact-sheet-california.pdf</u>
- National Gang Center. (n.d.) Frequently asked questions about gangs. <u>https://www.nationalgangcenter.gov/About/FAQ</u>
- National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2014) Principles of Adolescent Substance Use Disorder Treatment: A Research-Based Guide. <u>https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/principles-adolescent-substance-use-disorder-</u> treatment-research-based-guide/introduction
- O'Dea, J.A. (2003) Why do kids eat healthful food? Perceived benefits of and barriers to healthful eating and physical activity among children and adults. Journal of the American Dietetic Association. 2003; 103:497-501.
- O'Malley, M.D. & Amarillas, A. (2011) What Works Brief #2: Opportunities for Meaningful Participation. San Francisco: WestEd.

http://surveydata.wested.org/resources/S3_WhatWorksBrief2_MeaningfulPart_final.pdf

- Official Voter Information Guide. (2016) California General Election November 8, 2016. http://voterguide.sos.ca.gov/en/propositions/56/
- Padilla, A. (2016) California Secretary of State Statement of Vote: November 8, 2016. http://elections.cdn.sos.ca.gov/sov/2016-general/sov/2016-complete-sov.pdf

- Public Health Institute & California Environmental Health Tracking Program. (2015) Costs of Environmental Health Conditions in California Children. <u>http://www.phi.org/uploads/files/2015ROI_CEHTP.pdf</u>
- Sacks JJ, Gonzales KR, Bouchery EE, Tomedi LE, Brewer RD. (2015) <u>2010 National and State</u> <u>Costs of Excessive Alcohol Consumption</u>. *Am J Prev Med* 2015; 49(5):e73–e79.
- Safe Horizon. (2016) Domestic violence: statistics and facts. http://www.safehorizon.org/page/domestic-violence-statistics-facts-52.html
- Scaglioni S, Salvioni M, Galimberti C. (2008) Influence of parental attitudes in the development of children eating behavior. British Journal of Nutrition 2008; 99(s1): S22-S25. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114508892471
- Seirawan H et. al. (2012) The impact of oral health on the academic performance of disadvantaged children. American Journal of Public Health (2012); 102(9): 1729-34.
- Slominski, L. J. (2010). *The Effects of Parental Mental Illness on Children: Pathways to Risk to Resilience from Infancy to Adulthood* (Doctoral dissertation, University of Michigan).
- Stop Bullying.gov. (2016) What Is Bullying. <u>https://www.stopbullying.gov/what-is-bullying/index.html</u>
- U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA). (2013) National School Lunch Program. <u>https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/cn/NSLPFactSheet.pdf</u>
- U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA). (2016) Choose My Plate: Vegetable Nutrients and Health Benefits. <u>https://www.choosemyplate.gov/vegetables-nutrients-health</u>
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2013) Results from the 2012 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Summary of National Findings. <u>https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/NSDUHresults2012/NSDUHresults2012.</u> <u>pdf</u>
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2015) Office of Adolescent Health; Reproductive health, trends in teen pregnancy and childbearing, (2015). <u>http://www.hhs.gov/ash/oah/adolescent-health-topics/reproductive-health/teen-pregnancy/trends.html</u>
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2017) Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation Poverty Guidelines. <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/poverty-guidelines</u>
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2017a) Healthy People 2020 Access to Health Services. <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/Access-to-Health-Services</u>
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2017b) Healthy People 2020 Maternal, Infant, and Child Health. <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/maternal-infant-and-child-health/objectives</u>
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2017c) Healthy People 2020 Family Planning Objectives. <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/node/3521/objectives#4467</u>
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2017d) Healthy People 2020 MICH-21.1 Increase the proportion of infants who are ever breastfed <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/node/4859/data_details</u>

- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2017e) Healthy People 2020 Immunization and Infectious Diseases. <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/immunization-and-infectious-diseases</u>.
- University of California. (2015) A-G subject requirements. <u>http://www.ucop.edu/agguide/a-g-requirements/</u>
- UCLA Center for Health Policy Research. (2013-2014) California Health Interview Survey. http://askchisne.ucla.edu/ask/_layouts/ne/dashboard.aspx#/
- Vandell, D.L., Belsky, J., Burchinal, M., Vendergrift, N., Steinberg, L. (2010) "Do Effects of Early Child Care Extend to Age 15 Years? Results From the NICHD Study of Early Child Care and Youth Development" Child Dev. 2010 May-Jun; 81(3): 737-756
- Vespa, J., Lewis, J.M., Krieder, R,M, (2013) America's Families and Living Arrangements: 2012 . <u>http://www.census.gov/prod/2013pubs/p20-570.pdf</u>
- Virginia Commonwealth University. (2014) Center on Society and Health: Why education matters to health; exploring causes. <u>http://societyhealth.vcu.edu/media/society-health/pdf/test-folder/CSH-EHI-Issue-Brief-2.pdf</u>
- W. Haywood Burns Institute. (2015) Stanislaus County R.E.D.-T.A.P. Phase One Assessment.
- Webster , D., Lee, S., Dawson, W., Magruder, J., Exel, M., Cuccaro-Alamin, S., Putnam-Hornstein, E., Wiegmann, W., Saika, G., Eyre, M., Chambers, J., Sandoval, A., Yee, H., Tran, M., Benton, C., White, J., Cotto, H. (2017) *CCWIP reports*. University of California at Berkeley California Child Welfare Indicators Project website. <u>http://cssr.berkeley.edu/ucb_childwelfare</u>
- Wilkins, N., Tsao, B., Hertz, M., Davis, R., Klevens, J. (2014) Connecting the Dots: An Overview of the Links Among Multiple Forms of Violence. Atlanta, GA: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Oakland, CA: Prevention Institute.
- The World Health Organization. (2017) Maternal, newborn, child and adolescent health: breastfeeding.

http://www.who.int/maternal_child_adolescent/topics/child/nutrition/breastfeeding/en/